IFT-6300

12-Bay SCSI-to-IDE and Fibre-to-IDE

Rackmount Disk Array Subsystems

User's Manual

Revision: 1.2



Asia Pacific (International Headquarter) Infortrend Technology, Inc. 8F, No. 102 Chung-Shan Rd., Sec. 3 Chung-Ho City, Taipei Hsien, Taiwan Tel: 886-2-2226-0126 Fax: 886-2-2226-0020

sales@infortrend.com.tw support@infortrend.com.tw http://www.infortrend.com.tw

China

Infortrend Technology, Ltd.

Room 1236-1237 Tower C Corporate Square No. 35 Financial Street Xicheng District Beijing China 100032 **Tel:** 86 10 88091540 / 88091541 / 88091542 **Fax:** 86 10 88092126 sales@infortrend.com.cn support@infortrend.com.cn http://www.infortrend.com.cn

North and South America

Infortrend Corporation

131 Stony Circle, Suite 300 Santa Rosa, CA 95401 USA **Tel:** (707) 541-3400 **Fax:** (707) 541-3409 sales@infortrend.com Support@infortrend.com http://www.infortrend.com

Europe

Infortrend Europe Limited

Ground Floor, Chancery House St Nicholas Way, Sutton, Surrey, SM1 1JB United Kingdom sales@infortrend-europe.com Support@infortrend-europe.com http://www.infortrendeurope.com

Copyright © 2002

This Edition First Published 2002

All rights reserved. This publication may not be reproduced, transmitted, transcribed, stored in a retrieval system, or translated into any language or computer language, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, magnetic, optical, chemical, manual or otherwise, without the prior written consent of Infortrend Technology, Inc.

Disclaimer

Infortrend Technology makes no representations or warranties with respect to the contents hereof and specifically disclaims any implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose. Furthermore, Infortrend Technology reserves the right to revise this publication and to make changes from time to time in the content hereof without obligation to notify any person of such revisions or changes.

Product specifications are also subject to change without prior notice.

Trademarks

Infortrend and the Infortrend logo are registered trademarks of Infortrend Technology, Inc.. IFT-6300, RAIDGuide, and other names prefixed with "IFT" are trademarks of Infortrend Technology, Inc.

 $\mathsf{PowerPC}^{\circledast}$ is a trademark of International Business Machines Corporation and Motorola Inc.

Solaris and Java are trademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc.

All other names, brands, products or services are trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective companies.

Printed in Taiwan

Warnings and Certifications

FCC (applies in the U.S. and Canada)

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class B (Class A for the Fibre model) digital device, pursuant to Part 15 of the FCC Rules. These limits are designed to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference when the equipment is operated in a residential installation. This equipment generates, uses, and can radiate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with this user's guide, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. However, there is no guarantee that interference will not occur in a particular installation. If this equipment does cause harmful interference to radio or television reception, which can be determined by turning the equipment off and on, the user is encouraged to try to correct the interference by one or more of the following measures:

- Reorient or relocate the receiving antenna.
- Increase the separation between the equipment and receiver.
- Connect the equipment into an outlet on a circuit different from that to which the receiver is connected.
- Consult the dealer or an experienced radio/TV technician for help.

This device complies with Part 15 of FCC Rules. Operation is subjected to the following two conditions: 1) this device may not cause harmful interference, and 2) this device must accept any interference received, including interference that may cause undesired operation.

Warning:

Use only shielded cables to connect I/O devices to this equipment.

You are cautioned that changes or modifications not expressly approved by the party responsible for compliance could void you authority to operate the equipment.

CE This device is in conformity with the EMC

Table of Contents

About This Manual	ix
Product Overview	xi

Chapter 1 Introduction

1
2
4
5
6
7
7
7
7
7
8
8
8

Chapter 2 Installation

2.1 Physical	1
Packing List	1
Location Diagram	1
Enclosure Features	2
Termination (SCSI)	3
Notice for Fibre Channel Connection	3
Host Requirements	4
Minimum Requirements for Using RAIDGuide	4
2.2 Hard Drives	4
Guidelines	4
Supported Hard Drives	5
Other Considerations	5
Installing In Trays	5
2.3 RAID Creation	8
Quick RAID Setup	8
LD & RAID Setup	9
2.4 Software	10
2.4.1 RAIDGuide Manager	10

Introduction	10
Installation	10
2.4.2 Notification Processing Center	14
Basic Requirements	14
Configuring Modem Notifications	15
Configuring Fax Notification	15
Configuring Pager Notification	19
Configuring Broadcast Message Notification	20
Configuring Email Notification	20
Configuring SNMP Trap Notification	21
Severity Levels	22
Starting NPC	22
2.4.3 MS Loopback Adapter : Windows NT	23
MS Loopback Adapter : Windows 2000	25
List of Filenames	29
Program Updates	29

Chpater 3 Use

1
1
3
3
3
4
4
5
5
6
6
8
9
9
17
17
18
19
19
19
19
20
23
25
27

Spares	28
Rebuilding	29

Chapter 4 Controller

4.1 Basic Features	1
Front Panel Ready Mode	1
Voltage Monitor	3
Front Panel Configuration Options	3
4.2 Advanced Functions	6

Chapter 5 Troubleshooting

5.1 Controller	1
Problems at Startup	1
Other Problems	1
5.2 Enclosure	2
Power Supplies	2
Fans	4
Drive Trays	5
LEDs	6
Ports	6
Termination (SCSI)	6
Replacement Parts	6
SODIMM	7
5.3 Drives	7
Spare Installed	7
No Spare Installed	7
5.4 Bad Media Handling	8
5.5 Notes and Warnings	
5	

Chapter 6 Fibre

6.1 Physical	1
Requirements	2
RAID Management	2
6.2 Front Panel Commands : 1 Channel	3
Ready Mode Supplement	3
Set Fibre ID Option	4
6.3 Software	5
6.4 LUN Filtering: RAID-based Access Control	5
LUN Filtering: (RAID-Based Mapping)	5
Consideration:	5
How does Filtering Work?	5
Creating a LUN Map:	6

Sample Configuration:	8
Configuration Procedure:	9
Connection Type:	10

Appendices

Specifications	1
Controller	1
RAID Operation	1
Drive Interface	1
Host Interface	1
Controls / Indicators	2
Accessories	2
Management Software	2
Physical / Electrical	2
Glossary	4
Updates and Upgrades	7
Java Runtime Environment	7
Software and Firmware Updates	7
Uninstalling RAIDGuide	7
Uninstalling RAIDGuide	7
	Specifications Controller RAID Operation Drive Interface Host Interface Controls / Indicators Accessories Management Software Physical / Electrical Glossary Updates and Upgrades Java Runtime Environment Software and Firmware Updates Uninstalling RAIDGuide Uninstalling RAIDGuide

Index

About This Manual

This manual provides the necessary information for an experienced computer user, with little or no RAID knowledge to install, use, and maintain an IFT-6300 SCSI-to-IDE or Fibre-to-IDE disk array subsystem.

The manual will be updated so as to be compatible with the latest product versions.

Part Number for this manual: M6300UBR12 Date: 20 April 2002 Firmware Version: 2.11

Chapter 1	provides a brief introduction to the product, its features, options, and some information on RAID technologies and concepts.
Chapter 2	describes how to install, configure and begin using the product.
Chapter 3	explains how to use and maintain the subsystem.
Chapter 4	is an overview of the RAID controller component.
Chapter 5	gives some guidance regarding what steps to take in the event when problems are encountered.
Chapter 6	describes how the Fibre-to-IDE models differ – in firmware, software, and hardware – from SCSI models.
Appendix A	details the hardware specifications.
Appendix B	is a glossary of technology terms used in this document and more generally in discussions of RAID.
Appendix C	explains how to receive firmware and software upgrades, and other kinds of support.

Revision History

15 Mar 2002 version 1.1	Initial release; an update based on 8-
	bay system's user manual. Available
	for new features in firmware (revision
	2.11 or above), management software
	(including a sub-module, NPC), and
	hardware details of 12-bay subsystems.
20 May 2002 version 1.2	Added details about Fibre-to-IDE
	models.
	Added chapter 6 Fibre operation.

Product Overview

Thank you for purchasing the IFT-6300.

The IFT-6300 RAID subsystem is a SCSI-to-IDE or Fibre-to-IDE RAID controller in a customized rackmount enclosure with drive bay space for twelve EIDE hard drives. The subsystem comes without hard drives so that users can select the drive size, speed, and other considerations that they prefer. The controller itself is completely independent of the host.

IMPORTANT:

The IFT-6300 is only designed to use IDE hard drives. It is not compatible with SCSI or other types of hard drives for installation and storage purposes.

RAID provides both increased drive access speed and fault tolerance (i.e., one drive in an array can fail but data integrity and operations are maintained). The IFT-6300 provides additional fault tolerance with dual, redundant, hot-swappable fans and power supplies. All RAID functions are performed by a PowerPC[®] RISC CPU with highspeed SDRAM and firmware in flash memory.

The controller has sophisticated drive failure management capabilities that allow automatic reassignment of reserved blocks when a bad sector is encountered during a write. In addition, the Bad Block Scrub function can be manually performed at regular intervals to ensure data integrity.

Hot swapping is supported through automatic disconnection of a failed drive and detection of a reserved drive, followed by background rebuilding of data. The controller also supports spare drive operation. What is particularly remarkable is all these failure recovery procedures are transparent to the host system.

Another particularly remarkable feature of the product is that it can be installed, configured, and used by users who know very little about RAID. Infortrend's Auto RAID Setup allows users to install what drives they have and then the controller handles all setup, ID assignment, and configuration.

Standard Package Contents (12 bay models)

- IFT-6300 RAID Subsystem
- Twelve (12) drive trays
- RAID Management Software CD (RAIDGuide)
- User's Manual
- One (1) null modem port adapter
- Two (2) Power Cords
- 48 screws for HDD

SCSI Models Only:

- One SCSI Cable external round cable x 1
- One SCSI Bus Terminator (installed) x 1

Products Covered

Model Number	Description
12 drives	
IFT-6300-12U3D	12-bay, dual port Ultra160 SCSI
IFT-6300-12F2	12-bay, single port 2Gbit Fibre

Chapter 1 Introduction

The IFT-6300 is a RAID array controller and enclosure designed to house and manage data storage on IDE hard drives. The following sections give a brief overview of the concept of RAID arrays, explain the basics of what the IFT-6300 is comprised of, and introduces some of its more important features.

1.1 RAID

Redundant Array of Inexpensive Disks (RAID) is a storage technology used to improve the processing capability of storage systems. This technology is designed to provide reliability in disk array systems and to take advantage of the performance gains offered by one or more arrays of multiple disks that each appears as single-disk storage.

RAID's two primary underlying concepts are (1) that distributing data over multiple hard drives improves performance and (2) that using multiple drives properly allows for any one drive to fail without loss of data and without system downtime. In the event of a disk failure, disk access will continue normally and the failure will be transparent to the host system.

Originally designed and implemented for SCSI drives, RAID principles have been applied to IDE drives in the IFT-6300.

NOTE:

The IFT-6300 has been designed to tolerate a single fault in any major component except the controller itself. Drives, fans and power supplies, one of any (or even "each" under worst case) can fail and data will still be maintained and available. If drives are configured into several logical drives, each logical group of drives can sustain single drive failure.

RAID has six levels: RAID $0 \sim 5$. RAID levels 1, 3 and 5 are the most commonly used, while RAID levels 2 and 4 are rarely implemented.

The IFT-6300 does not support a non-RAID storage configuration, thus a minimum of two hard drives must be installed. The following sections describe in detail each of the commonly used RAID levels.

IMPORTANT!

The IFT-6300 supports RAID 0, RAID 1, RAID 3, RAID 5 with spare drive.

Non-RAID Storage

One common option for expanding disk storage capacity is simply to install multiple disk drives into the system and then combine them end to end. This method is called *disk spanning*.

(Note that the IFT-6300 does not support non-RAID storage.)

In disk spanning, the total disk capacity is equivalent to the sum of the capacities of all IDE drives in the combination. This combination appears to the system as a single logical drive. Thus, combining four 1GB IDE drives in this way, for example, would create a single logical drive with a total disk capacity of 4GB.

Disk spanning is considered non-RAID due to the fact that it provides neither redundancy nor improved performance. Disk spanning is inexpensive, flexible, and easy to implement; however, it does not improve the performance of the drives and any single disk failure will result in total data loss.





RAID 0

RAID 0 implements *block striping* where data is broken into logical blocks and striped across several drives. Although called "RAID 0," this is not a true implementation of RAID because there is no facility for redundancy. In the event of a disk failure, data is lost.

In block striping, the total disk capacity is equivalent to the sum of the capacities of all IDE drives in the array. This combination of drives appears to the system as a single logical drive.

RAID 0 provides the highest performance without redundancy. It is fast because data can be simultaneously transferred to/from multiple disks. Furthermore, read/writes to different drives can be processed concurrently.





RAID 1

RAID 1 implements *disk mirroring* where a copy of the same data is recorded onto two sets of striped drives. By keeping two copies of data on separate disks or arrays, data is protected against a disk failure. If, at any time, a disk on either side fails, the remaining good disk (copy) can provide all of the data needed, thus preventing downtime.

In disk mirroring, the total disk capacity is equivalent to half the sum of the capacities of all IDE drives in the combination. Thus, combining four 1GB IDE drives, for example, would create a single logical drive with a total disk

capacity of 2GB. This combination of drives appears to the system as a single logical drive.

NOTE:

One drawback to RAID 1 is that it does not allow running expansion. Once a RAID 1 array has been created, to expand it, the data must be backed up elsewhere before a new drive can be added. RAID levels 3 and 5 permit running expansion.

RAID 1 is simple and easy to implement; however, it is more expensive as it doubles the investment required for a non-redundant disk array implementation.



In addition to the data protection RAID 1 provides, this RAID level also improves performance. In cases where multiple concurrent I/Os are occurring, these I/Os can be distributed between disk copies, thus reducing total effective data access time.

RAID 1(0+1)

RAID 1(0+1) combines RAID 0 and RAID 1 - mirroring and disk striping. RAID (0+1) allows multiple drive failure because of the full redundancy of the hard disk drives. If more than two hard disk drives are chosen for RAID 1, RAID (0+1) will be performed automatically.



IMPORTANT:

RAID (0+1) will not appear in the list of RAID levels supported by the controller. If you wish to perform RAID 1, the controller will determine whether to perform RAID 1 or RAID (0+1). This will depend on the number of drives selected for the logical drive.

RAID 3

RAID 3 implements *block striping with dedicated parity*. This RAID level breaks data into logical blocks, the size of an IDE disk block, and then stripes these blocks across several drives. One drive is dedicated to parity. In the event a disk fails, the original data can be reconstructed from the parity information.

In RAID 3, the total disk capacity is equivalent to the sum of the capacities of all IDE drives in the combination, excluding the parity drive. Thus, combining four 1GB IDE drives, for example, would create a single logical drive with a total disk capacity of 3GB. This combination appears to the system as a single logical drive.

RAID 3 provides increased data transfer rates when data is being accessed in large chunks or sequentially. However, in write operations that do not span multiple drives, performance is reduced since the information stored in the

parity drive needs to be re-calculated and re-written every time new data is written to any of the data disks.



RAID 5

RAID 5 implements *multiple-block striping with distributed parity*. This RAID level offers the same redundancy available in RAID 3; though the parity information this time is distributed across all disks in the array. Data and relative parity are never stored on the same disk. In the event a disk fails, original data can be reconstructed using the available parity information.



RAID 5 offers increased data transfer rates when data is accessed in large chunks (i.e., sequentially) and reduced data access time for many simultaneous I/O's when they do not span more than one drive.

Spares

RAID implementations include one other basic concept that needs to be introduced at this point: spare drives. RAID levels that have redundancy, RAID levels 1, 3, and 5, all allow users to include a drive as a "spare" (using QuickRAID Setup). Spare drives are installed, fully functioning, "hot-ready" hard drives which a RAID controller will use to replace a failed drive as soon as the failure is detected. The purpose of this, obviously, is to enhance the existing fault-tolerant capabilities of a RAID array. Spare drive implementations will be discussed in greater detail in later chapters.

If multiple-array configuration is preferred in a subsystem, drives not selected as a member drive automatically become global spares. A global spare automatically participates in the rebuild of any logical drive.

1.2 Product Elements

The IFT-6300 consists of a RAID controller (SCSI-to-IDE or Fibre-to-IDE); eight or twelve IDE drive bays and trays; redundant, hot-swappable power supplies; redundant, hot-swappable fans; and a rackmount enclosure to integrate all of these separate pieces.

RAID Controller

The controller, whether SCSI-to-IDE or Fibre-to-IDE, used in the IFT-6300 is the central element of the product. A RAID controller is, essentially, a sophisticated computer that manages data flow to and from array hard drives in the most fault-tolerant manner available. The RAID controller used in the IFT-6300 supports RAID levels 0, 1(0+1), 3, and 5; and provides various user interfaces for system management and monitoring.

IDE Drive Bays and Trays

Drive bays are the spaces provided in the IFT-6300 enclosure for hard drives. Trays are containers where drives are mounted and which permit hot-swapping. The bays and trays in the product are designed for industry-standard 3.5" x 1" high EIDE hard drives.

Power Supplies

The product comes standard with two redundant, hot-swappable power supplies. Both power supplies provide power to the product simultaneously and each is capable of supplying power to the product alone if necessary. Note that extended single-power supply operation is not recommended and should only take place in the event of a power supply failure.

Enclosure Fans

The product comes standard with two redundant, hot-swappable enclosure fans. Both fans provide airflow to the product simultaneously and each can operate independently if necessary. Note that extended single-fan operation is not recommended and should only be used in the event of a fan failure.

Enclosure

The "box" which contains the controller, drives/drive trays and bays, power supplies, and fans is called an "enclosure." The enclosure includes various controls, ports, and other features used to connect the IFT-6300 to a host for example. The enclosure controls and ports will be described in detail later in this document.

1.3 Product Features

- Ultra160 SCSI host interface, up to 160Mbyte/sec transfer rate OR
- 2Gbit Fibre channel host interface, up to 200Mbytes/sec transfer rate per channel
- PowerPC 750 233MHz CPU
- Standard 64MB SDRAM SODIMM cache memory, addressable to 1GB
- Two independent 33MHz 32/64-bit PCI buses
- Easily upgraded Flash ROM for firmware
- Space for up to 12 EIDE ATA-66/UDMA-66 (ATA/UDMA-100 applicable) hard disk drives
- Supports 3.5" x 1" high EIDE drives
- RAID levels : 0, 1(0+1), 3, 5
- Smooth hot-swappable drive tray mechanism
- Quick RAID Setup provides easy installation
- User-friendly RAIDGuide GUI RAID manager
- NPC (Notification Processing Center) as a sub-module to RAIDGuide for remote notification of system events
- Convenient front LCD control panel
- Two redundant, hot-swappable power supplies
- Two independent, hot-swappable cooling fans
- Compact enclosure

Chapter 2 Installation

2.1 Physical

As described briefly in Chapter 1, the IFT-6300 consists of a RAID controller, drive bays and trays, power supplies, fans, and an enclosure.

Packing List

The box that the IFT-6300 came in should have included the following:

- IFT-6300 RAID Subsystem
- Twelve (12) Drive Trays
- RAID Management Software CD
- One (1) Null Modem Port Adapter
- Two Power Cords
- 48 screws for securing hard disks

SCSI Models Only:

- One (1) SCSI Cable
- One (1) SCSI Bus Terminator (installed)

Location Diagram

The diagram below indicates the position of controls, switches, ports, indicators, and other physical aspects of the subsystem.



Figure 2-1: Front Panel (12-bay module)



Figure 2-2: Rear Panel, SCSI Model



Figure 2-3: Rear Panel, Fibre Model (single channel for short wavelength optical)

Enclosure Features

The enclosure includes features designed to make installation and daily operation both easier and more secure.

- **On/Off Switch** because data may be in the cache at the moment power is turned off (and would be lost if power was cut at that moment), the controller protects data integrity by not allowing power off until the cache has been completely flushed.
- Alarm whenever a controller, drive, array, or enclosure event occurs, an audible alarm sounds to alert the system user or manager.
- **Mute Button** when the alarm sounds, the mute button allows you to stop the alarm until the next event.

- **LEDs** both the controller and each drive have multiple LEDs which provide basic operating status readout. The power supplies each has a single LED which indicates whether or not the power supply is good.
- **Drive Hot-Swap** in the event of a failure or a need to add a drive (assuming there is an open drive bay), single drive can be removed or added at a time (as a member of a logical drive) without powering down the entire array.
- **Power Hot-Swap** the power supplies are redundant and can be swapped without powering down the entire array in the event of a failure.
- **Fan Hot-Swap** the fans are hot swappable so that in the event of a failure, a bad fan can be removed and replaced without needing to power down the array.
- **LCD Status Indications** the LCD displays the current operating status of all drive bays during normal operations. Error conditions and failures in enclosure devices are also indicated on the LCD as they occur.
- **Tray Latches** to prevent drives from being accidentally removed, each drive tray has a latch to secure it in place.

Termination (SCSI)

When using SCSI devices, it is always necessary to pay careful attention to termination. A SCSI bus must be properly terminated at both ends. The IFT-6300 SCSI models come with two physical terminators attached to SCSI ports. If the RAID array is the last SCSI device on the bus, simply attach it to the host using the unterminated SCSI port and the enclosed external SCSI cable. (*For information about Fibre connections, see Chapter 6*).

If you want to daisychain other SCSI IFT-6300 arrays or other SCSI devices to your current SCSI IFT-6300, shut down all SCSI devices on the bus first. Once no devices on the bus are transmitting data, disconnect the terminator, connect the new SCSI device, terminate the bus (if it isn't already), and restart all devices. Note that termination must be on both ends of the SCSI bus, and only on both ends. Most SCSI HBAs have built-in auto-sense termination.

Notice for Fibre Channel Connection

The system Fibre port is not equipped with by-pass circuits. By-pass services should be provided outside the system. Unless the system is connected point-to-point to a single host computer, connection to the host should be made using a 3^{rd} party hub or switch,

Host Requirements

In order for the IFT-6300 (SCSI models) to be connected to the host computer, the host must have a SCSI (wide or single-ended) host bus adapter installed. Most commonly, a host bus adapter (HBA) is an add-on card that includes external SCSI ports used to connect with external devices, including the IFT-6300 array.

Fibre IFT-6300 models need a fibre HBA installed in the host for the same reasons as given above for SCSI.

Minimum Requirements for Using RAIDGuide

In addition to an HBA, host computers that want to use the RAIDGuide Java GUI management software must meet the following minimum configuration: Pentium or above compatible (or equivalent PC or workstation) running Windows NT or Windows 2000. A host computer running RAIDGuide must also either have a network (LAN) card installed and running or MS Loopback Adapter installed and running. (See the end of Section 2.4 for more information.)

If RS-232 terminal management is used, the IFT-6300 is compatible with Solaris (SPARC, x86) and Linux workstations and computers.

2.2 Hard Drives

Now that you are familiar with the subsystem, choosing and installing the correct hard drives in the IFT-6300 is the first step in the installation process.

Guidelines

When choosing which hard drives to install, we strongly suggest that you consider the following:

- **Capacity** (**MB** / **GB**) while it is important that you use hard drives with sufficient capacity for your storage needs, it is equally important that you use drives with the same capacity. RAID arrays use a "least-common-denominator" approach, which is to say that the array can only use the capacity of each drive up to the maximum capacity of the smallest drive. So choose big drives and use the same size.
- **RPM** Revolutions Per Minute is one measure of hard disk speed. The higher the RPM, the faster the drive because seek times are reduced.

- **MS** Milliseconds is another common measure of disk speed. MS is the average seek time. Lower numbers indicate faster seek times.
- ATA/UDMA-100, ATA/UDMA-133 The IFT-6300 is an EIDE disk array subsystem designed to work with the latest generation of IDE hard drives. Hard drives used in the IFT-6300 must conform with the ATA-100 standard. If ATA-133 disks are installed, IFT-6300 will work in ATA-100 mode.
- **Profile** The trays and bays of the IFT-6300 are designed for 3.5" wide x 1" high hard drives. It is highly recommended that users not try to use any other size drive.

Supported Hard Drives

The IFT-6300 supports all ATA/UDMA-100 and ATA/UDMA-133 hard drives. Drives from the following companies are, however, recommended by the manufacturer:

- IBM
- Seagate
- Maxtor
- Western Digital

Note that the IFT-6300 supports the use of different IDE drives (by manufacturer, size, speed, and so on) in a single array. The only limitation is that RAID implementation limits the maximum available space on every drive according to the maximum size of the *smallest* drive. Any additional space on larger drives in a mixed-drive array will not be used or available.

Other Considerations

The number of IDE drives installed directly relates to the available RAID levels (essentially, more drives equates to more options and higher RAID level availability). Also, with three or more drives, one drive can be used as a spare.

Finally, since a RAID array created using the IFT-6300 can be expanded by adding drives, it is important to consider using fewer large drives initially so that some drive bays will be available for future expansion needs.

Installing In Trays

Each drive bay in the IFT-6300 has a matching drive tray. To install an IDE hard drive in the enclosure, take an empty drive tray, hold the drive upside down and connect the short data and power cables to the drive, then flip the

drive over and attach it to the tray using the four screws (steps as shown below):



Figure 2-4: Drive-to-Tray Installation

Once the drive has been installed in a tray, insert the tray into an unoccupied drive bay and secure the tray lock:



Figure 2-5: Tray-to-Bay Installation

2.3 RAID Creation

The IFT-6300 RAID controller provides two methods for creating a RAID array: Quick RAID Setup automatically and Multiple RAID setup manually, both via either the LCD panel or terminal emulation.

Quick RAID Setup

Quick RAID Setup is the simplest way to create a new RAID. When entering this mode, LCD will display available RAID levels for your selection. Quick RAID Setup collects all drives in tray slots and include them in one logical drive using a specific RAID level. When this is done, an LUN number is mapped automatically to this logical drive.

To start the **Quick RAID Setup**, after physically installing the hard drives, press the **Exit/Menu** button until the main menu appears.

IMPORTANT!

If you don't want to use the default SCSI ID setting, it is highly recommended that you change the setting before creating a new RAID using **Quick RAID Setup**.

The RAID initialization process can take a long time depending on the size of the hard drives used. Changing the SCSI ID setting requires reinitializing the array, potentially doubling setup time if not done first. (See Chapter 6 for information on setting a Fibre ID for fibre models.)

- Step 1: If you would like to manually set the SCSI ID, do it now. The default SCSI ID setting is 0. To set the SCSI ID, display channel 1 or channel 2 SCSI ID### in the LCD, press the Enter button, use the scroll bars to choose the ID you want, and press the Enter button. Note that the setting will not take effect until after a power reset. To skip this step, press the down arrow. (See Chapter 6 for information on setting a Fibre ID for fibre models.)
- Step 2: If you press the down arrow once again, the second item displayed should be "Quick RAID Setup." While Quick RAID Setup is displayed, press the Enter button.
- **Step 3:** Select a RAID level using the arrow keys and press **Enter** on the level you prefer. You will be asked to confirm, select Yes using the arrow buttons and press the **Enter** button.

The LCD will display "Init Parity xx% Please Wait!" When the initialization is complete, the LCD will display the Ready screen and you may now connect a host and use your RAID array.

(See Section 4.1 Basic Features / Setup Modes for more information.)

LD & RAID Setup

Advanced users can also use the LCD panel, terminal emulation, or RAIDGuide manager to manually configure a single RAID array or multiple RAID arrays.

LD & RAID Setup in LCD menu allows you to create several RAID arrays (logical drives) out of the supported 12 drives. Different RAID arrays can be mapped to different ID/LUN combinations across different host channels for a flexible utilization of disk space.

- **Step 1:** To use the LCD to create a new RAID array, press the **Exit/Menu** button for two seconds to enter the Main Menu.
- Step 2: Press the Down button twice to display LD & RAID Setup.
- Step 3: Press Enter to select.
- **Step 4:** After choosing certain number of hard drives to be included in one logical drive, press the **Down** button to display all available RAID options (the IFT-6300 RAID controller will only list RAID options suitable for the number of hard drives selected).
- **Step 5:** Select the RAID level by displaying it and pressing **Enter**.
- **Step 6:** Confirm the selection by pressing the **Down** button once to display YES and then press **Enter**.

The LCD will display "Init Parity xx% Please Wait!" When the initialization is complete, the LCD will display the Ready screen and you may now set up the Host-LUN map to link the LUN to those logical drives that setup by connect a host and use your RAID array.

(See Section 4.2 Advanced Functions for more information.)

2.4 Software

2.4.1 RAIDGuide Manager

Introduction

This section discusses how to install RAIDGuide in your host computer system. Before proceeding with the setup procedure, your host computer system display must (at minimum) be running in 256 color mode or some configuration items will not be visible. RAIDGuide supports Windows NT/2000.

Installation

Follow the steps below to install RAIDGuide on your host computer.

- 1. Insert the Infortrend RAIDGuide installation CD into your CD-ROM drive.
- 2. If you are currently running other applications, close them before proceeding with the setup process. This will minimize the possibility of encountering system errors during setup.
- 3. Go to the Windows subdirectory and run the install batch file (install.bat) to start the installation process. The batch file will open a DOS window and ask first if you want to install Java Runtime Environment (JRE). Press "Y" for yes and then <Enter> to install JRE. (JRE is a necessary Java add-on software component that allows RAIDGuide to operate.) Follow the JRE installation process instructions. If you are installing to an NT Server, please install JRE version 1.3 or above. Updated packages are available from Sun Microsystems' web site.
- 4. Once JRE has been installed, the installation script will then ask if you want to install RAIDGuide. Type "Y" and then **<Enter>** to install the program.
- Choosing "yes" will start the installation process. Please select *Install Packages* or *Install Packages then Configure* and click the OK button to continue.

RAIDGuide Installer		_ 🗆 ×
	START	
	Install Packages then Configure	
	O Install Packages Only	
	O Configure Only	
		_
	OK ExitSetup	

6. Click the **Next** button on the *Welcome* screen to continue.

RAIDGade Installer		al.
	WELCOME	
	Welcome 112 168 30 39	
	This program will install RADGuide in the local computer. Click "Next" to continue with satup. Click "Participating in and mature.	
	Nest ExtBalup	

7. Read the contents of the *License* and click the "*I Agree*" button to continue.



8. Please select **RAIDGuide** or both **RAIDGuide** and **NPC** (Notification Processing Center) under the **Install Components** step. Then click on the **Next** button to continue.

RAIDGuide Installer			
INSTALL COMPONENTS			
	WDGude	8	
	P Notification Processing Center(NPC)		
	Next Bark EditSetup		
		- 27	

9. Click on the Install button under the SELECT PATHS Window to start installing the selected components to your system. The installer program will automatically create a new directory for these components. The default directory is: C:\Usr\idehybrid\bin.

👹 RAIDGuide Installer		_ 🗆 🗵
	SELECT PATHS	
	et augusta and a state	
	Load From niessUscommons	
	Install To:	
	C:\Usr\idehybrid\bin Browse	
	Install Deck EvifCotup	

10. Before the installation procedure finishes, it will ask if you want to add shortcuts to your computer. Choosing to add them will put a shortcut icon on your desktop for starting RAIDGuide. Click the **ExitSetup** button on the final screen to finish.

The installation procedure is now complete. You may start managing your RAID array. Please wait one minute for the manager to initialize. For information on first time operating instructions, see *Chapter 3, Use*.

2.4.2 Notification Processing Center

Basic Requirements

In order for NPC to work, it must be installed and run on the same host computer where RAIDGuide is installed. Once NPC is installed, it must be configured to send the types of notifications you want to receive.

IMPORTANT NOTE

For NPC to function on Windows systems, the **Microsoft "Windows Messaging Service**," "**Personal Fax**," "**Internet Mail**," and **Telephony Service**" must be installed and running. Windows Messaging can be used to receive and store faxes, and for other kinds of messages.

NPC Settings: Notifier has five possible means of informing system managers that an event has occurred. They are: Fax, Pager, Broadcast, Email, and SNMP Traps. In order to use fax or pager notification, Modem parameters must also be set. For NT servers, Windows Messaging and Personal Fax must be installed and running for NPC to work.

If you have chosen **Install then Configure** in the Start menu, the NPC configuration screen will display right after RAIDGuide is installed. Click on the root directory to begin and click on the menu items to configure different notifier settings. NPC settings can also be changed later via the application shortcut under your "RAIDGuide" taskbar menu.



Configuring Modem Notifications

• Modem Settings include Serial Port, which is a COM port setting and Baud Rate which is the maximum transfer speed of the modem. A modem must be installed and setup in order to use NPC fax or pager notification.

IMPORTANT NOTE

A pre-configured modem can only be removed from the list of **Available Modems** after all references to a modem have been removed.

Configuring Fax Notification

- Fax Settings:
 - **Profile Name** is a collection name required for logon to a Windows Messaging profile (FAX, Email, Exchange Mail). It is usually the same with the account name. A profile name validates the available messaging services and service providers during a particular MAPI (Messaging Application

Programming Interface, another name for Windows Messaging) session.

- **Telephone** is the phone number for a receiving fax machine. (Note that any access dialing requirements, such as accessing an outside line, must be included in the phone number. For example: 9,,,2241603 wherein "9" is access for an outside line and ",,," indicates a pause.)
- **Message** is the text that will be sent as a fax. The message that will be printed on the fax message. You may add, for instance, the contact information of technical personnel, etc.
- Available Modems provides a list of installed and configured modems that may be used for sending event notices via fax.
- Initializing String standard AT command set. The default is "&F1X0M0" and should be left as is for most fax modems.

NPC sends fax messages to specific destinations using the Fax Service and Windows Messaging subsystem. If these services are not available on your host computer, install them first before using the fax notification function of the system. You will also need to connect a fax/modem to your computer. Installing a fax/modem can be a tricky process, so consult your operating system manuals for instructions on how to install your fax/modem software. As a rule, the following services should be available on the host computer running NPC.

- 1. Personal Fax
- 2. Windows Messaging
- 3. Internet Mail and Telephony Services

To enable fax service on NT, sample steps are listed below:

- 1. You need to install Personal Fax and Windows Messaging. Personal Fax is usually bundled with Microsoft's Small Business Server. You may download the package from Microsoft's web site.
- 2. Here are some of the known issues with installing Personal Fax.
 - 1. Telephony service must be enabled and running.
 - 2. Listed below is a procedure for configuring fax service under Windows NT. Some of the parameters must be set during the installation process of Personal Fax.
| dicrosoft Personal Fax | for Windows |
|------------------------|--|
| | Please provide an account name and password
that allows access to the previously specified
printer, directory, and Windows Messaging |
| | Account Name: DOMAIN\Administrator |
| | Password: |
| | Confirm password: |
| | |
| | (Pack Mouth Cancel |
| | |

- 3. When Personal Fax is installed, only administrators can send fax. NPC has altered the associated configurations to eliminate this limitation. However, it is recommended to log in as an "Administrator." For normal users to send faxes, you may check your write access in the register key: HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE/SYSTEM/CurrentControlSet/C ontrol/Print/Printers/Fax/....
 - The profile name necessary for logging on to personal fax/messaging service is usually the same as the account name that you use for system logon.

Microsoft Personal Fax	for Windows	×
	You can use Windows Messaging to specify fax recipients and send faxes via email. Do not use Windows Messaging Use Windows Messaging Profile name: Administrator	
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext> Can	cel

Fax service requires Windows Messaging to send fax via email.

Compose New Fax	×
	Io: aaaaa Address Book Country: Taiwan (886) Image: Construction of the second secon
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel

- You may add more recipient machines later using the RAIDGuide configuration utility (as will be discussed in the proceeding discussions).
- Continue to complete the installation process.
- 4. Add Fax Mail Transport and Internet Mail as the active services to your Windows Messaging profile.

	0 01	
🧶 Inbox - Windows Messaging		
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>T</u> ools Co <u>m</u> pose	Help	
🗈 🗉 🐱 🗿 🖹 🗙 🙉		
Windows Messaging	1 🖾 🛛 From Subject	
Personal Folders		च
- Outbox	Services	
Sent Items	The following information services are set up in this profile:	
	Fax Address Book	
	Fax Mail Transport	
	Personal Address Book Personal Folders	
	Add Service to Profile	×
0 Items	Available information services:	
	Fax Address Book	Have Disk
	Add Fax Mail Transport	
	Microsoft Mail	Hemove
	Personal Address Book	About
	OK Cancel	<u>H</u> elp
	ОК сапоо суру пор	
		_

Since NPC depends largely on the fax service installed to the MAPI of Windows NT for the delivery of fax messages, most fax notification parameters are configured through this software package. NPC allows you to set a telephone number for the receiving fax machine, the message that will be sent in the fax, the modem that will be used from a list of available modems, and the initialization string NPC will use when sending a fax message.

When you have finished, click **Add** to have NPC send event notifications to this fax machine. Next, either enter another fax machine to receive notices, choose another NPC item to configure, or click **Close** to save changes and exit the configuration procedure.

Configuring Pager Notification

Pager notifications, like faxes, are sent using the fax/modem, so an NPC modem configuration is required.

NPC allows you to set a telephone number for the receiving pager, the message that will be sent to the pager, the modem will be used, and the initialization string NPC will use when sending a pager message.

- Pager Settings:
 - Telephone is the phone number for an event message receiving pager. (Note that any access dialing requirements, such as accessing an outside line or entering commands upon connecting with a pager service, must be included in the phone number. For example: 9,,,2241603,,,1 where "9" is access for an outside line, ",,," indicates a pause, and "1" is to leave a message to be forwarded to the pager.)
 - Message: is the text that will be sent to the pager.
 (Note: any pager specific limitations regarding length or content must be considered).
 - Available Modems provides a list of installed and configured modems that may be used for sending event notices via this pager number.
 - Initializing String standard AT command set. The default is

"V1B1E0F0L1M1Q0TV1X1Y0&C1&D2&G0S7=20" and should be left as is for most pagers.

Configuring Broadcast Message Notification

Broadcast messages are sent to every station on the subnetwork configured. A broadcast message should cause a window to appear that will stay visible until manually closed by a user.

Make sure NETBIOS and TCP/IP are active services on your NT for message broadcasting to work.

The broadcast settings include:

- Host Name which should be a computer name for Windows NT
- Message which is the message that network stations will see when events occur. Message added here can serve as a reminder and may as well be the contact information.

NOTE: Cross-platform broadcasts (i.e. Unix-based servers broadcasting to Windows-based network stations and vice versa) are not currently supported.

When you have finished, click **Add** to have NPC send event notification broadcasts to stations served by this server. Next, either enter another server to receive notices, choose another NPC item to configure, or click **Close** to save changes and exit the installation procedure.

> Broadcast Settings include a Host Name (IP address) and the Message to be broadcast. The host name should be the server for the LAN where the notification messages will be broadcast.

Configuring Email Notification

- Email Settings:
 - Profile Name is a collection name required for logon to a Windows Messaging profile (FAX, E-mail, Exchange Mail). It is usually the same with the account name. A profile name validates the available messaging services and service providers during a particular MAPI session.
 - **SMTP Server** is the mail server used to send event notifications via e-mail.

- Sender's Email is the "From" part of e-mail notification messages. It must be a valid internet e-mail address.
- **Receiver's Email** allows users to enter multiple event notification e-mail recipients with messages for each. Each entry must be a valid internet e-mail address.
- **Subject** allows users to add a subject to event notification emails. Currently, "Subject" is not available for Unix-based platforms.
- Message is the message sent to the particular e-mail address being added. You may list, for example, the contact information of technical personnel.

Configuring SNMP Trap Notification

Starting SNMP trap receiving capability can be as simple as keying "net start snmp" and "snmputil trap" at the DOS prompt under Windows-based systems.

Enter the IP addresses of SNMP agents for trap notifications to work. $${\tt SNMP}$$ Settings

	Severity: 3			
Host Ip:		Trap Receiver	List. Tran Receivers	1
192.168.40.111		RECEIVER1	192.168.40.111	ĺ
	Add>>			
	Remove<<			

Avail hosts to be listening to SNMP traps by entering its IP addresses and adding the addresses to the list of trap receivers.

Users may select a severity parameter (1, 2, or 3). The parameter determines events of what severity level(s) will be sent via SNMP.

- All severity levels
 Two levels: Warning and Alert
 Only the most serious events: Alert
- SNMP Settings:

- Severity is the parameter used to determine what levels of events to be sent via SNMP.
- Host IP is the port number of the agents listening for traps. Click Add to avail agents to the Trap Receiver List.
- **Trap Receiver List** is a list of listening SNMP agents.

IMPORTANT NOTE:

NPC settings can be reconfigured later using the installation program. Run the installation program and select **Configure Only** from the **Start** menu to reconfigure Agent and NPC settings.

You may have to reboot your system for running RAIDGuide manager. System will load the necessary agents automatically.

IMPORTANT: All configuration entries in all notification types will send event notifications at every event. Multiple receiver destinations are available in all types, but every event notification will be sent to all configured receivers in all types. That is, over-configuring may result in an unintentional "storm" of event notifications.

Severity Levels

Array events are classified into three severity levels. The first level includes non-critical information events such as initialization of the controller and initiation of the rebuild process. Level 2 severity includes events which require the issuance of a warning message such as SCSI target alert. Level 3 severity is the most serious level, and includes events that need immediate attention.

Starting NPC

NPC must be started manually and restarted whenever host computer is reset. Click on "Start" "Programs" "RAIDGuide" "NPC" to start the program.

2.4.3 MS Loopback Adapter : Windows NT

In order to run RAIDGuide, a Windows NT or Windows 2000 host computer must either have a network (LAN) card installed and operating, or must install and run MS Loopback Adapter.

If you want to install MS Loopback Adapter under Windows NT, please do the following and check your Windows documentation (see below for Windows 2000 specific instructions):

Step 1: Open the Control Panel, select Network, choose Adapters, and click <Add>.

etwork.	
demification Services Piotos Betwork Adapters	oh Adapters Bendings
	bonnal water
ler Nive	
	Licer

Step 2: Select MS Loopback Adapter from the list of adapters and click <OK>.



Step 3: The installation procedure will ask for the location of your Windows install CD. Enter it.

Step 4: Once the installation is complete, it will prompt you for the Frame Type. The default is 802.3, click <OK> to choose it.

		OK.
Erawe Type	0023	Earce
		Help

Step 5: The IP address and Subnet Mask settings must now be configured. Under Network, choose Protocols, select TCP/IP Protocol, and click <Properties>.

NetBEULP	nin: National	1.1.1	1.55
TOP/IP PK	Aped		
<u>864</u>	Benove	Experies.	h nas-d
Decopion Transport Con area network diverse interce	ani Protocol/Inte protocol that pro- presided netwol	met Protocol. The Idea communication:	delault wide n actors

 Step 6:
 Under IP Address, select MS Loopback Adapter, then enter an IP Address and a Subnet Mask. Next click <OK> to save.

ty a DHCP server.	If your network does not have	a DHCP server.
te space below	aren enterer for en antietett, ern	ower of a set
Adapter		
[2] MS Loopback.	Adapter	2
C Ottain on IP	address how a DHCP server	
G Specify on B	Paddess	
(P.Addess:	192 . 72 . 123 . 123	
Sylanet Mask	255 255 255 0	
	-	
Octault Galevia		

You may now close the Control Panel and use RAIDGuide to operate your RAID array. Note that when prompted by RAIDGuide to enter a host IP address, you should click the **<Local>** button in the pop-up window.

MS Loopback Adapter : Windows 2000

In order to run RAIDGuide, a Windows 2000 host computer must either have a network (LAN) card installed and operating, or must install and run MS Loopback Adapter.

The step-by-step procedure below gives a brief explanation of how to install MS Loopback Adapter under Windows 2000 (see above for Windows NT):

Step 1: Open the Control Panel and select Add/Remove Hardware.



Step 2: You should see the Welcome to Add/Remove Hardware Wizard window, click <Next>.

Welcome to the Add/Remove Hardware Wizard This initiad help you add, remove, unplig, and traditional your headware.
To continue, click New:
East Next Same

Step 3: Under Choose a Hardware Task, select Add/Troubleshoot a device, and click <Next>.

Select the hodivate task you want to perform, and then dick filed. • Add Troubledivot a device Droom the updation if you are adding a new device to your computer or are have poblismic parting a device <u>Uninstal/Unplug</u> a device	ent to perform, and then stick Next. adding a new device to your computer or are having witing. all a device or to prepare the computer to unplug a	hardware task you want to perform, and then slick Next. outbehavoir a device in the option if you are adding a new device to your computer to are having in pathing a device waiting. alt/Inguige a device this option to unimital a device or to prepare the computer to unplug a	honce a Handware Teak. Which hadware tack do you want to p	nlarn?	202
Add/T subbehoot a device Discuss this option if you are adding a new device to your computer or are herein problem or particular subscriptions of the subscription of the subscriptions of the subscripting subscriptions of the subscriptions of the subscripting subscrip	e adding a new device to your computer or are having eating	oubleshoot a device if this pipon if you are adding a new device to your computer or are having pating a device varies defundance a device device of to prepare the computer to unplug a this option to uninstall a device of to prepare the computer to unplug a	Select the hardware task you want to p	eform, and then dick Next.	
C grandal/Unplug a drvice	alf a device of to prepare the computer to unplug a	all'Ungelug a device This option to univolatif o device of to prepare the computer to unplug a	 Add/Troubleshoot a device Discose this option if you are adding problems patting a device working. 	a new device to your computer or	ee having
Choose this option to unnitial a device or to prepare the computer to unplug a			C market and a second		
			Dhoose this option to uninstall a dev	ine of to prepare the computer to u	nplug a

Step 4: Under Choose a Hardware Device, select Add a new device in the list, and click <Next>.



Step 5: Under Find New Hardware, select No, and click <Next>.



Step 6: Under the Hardware Type list, select Network Adapters, and click <Next>.

adware Type What type of bardware do yos wart to install?	20
Select the type of hardware you want to install.	
Hadware types:	
Menory technology drivet	1
Moderni SU Multi-pot serial adaptero	
Netwol: adaptern	1
PCMIDA adapters	
Port (CDN & UPT)	
Printers S1 S1 and BALD restordant	1

Step 7: Under Select Network Adapter, select Microsoft from the left hand list, choose Microsoft Loopback Adapter, and click <Next>.

Select Network Av Which retwork a	dapter adapter do you want to instal?
Click free Natur Installation det	roli. Adapter that watches your hardware, then olicit D.F. If you have an A fur the component, clink Have Dick.
jandacturet:	Network ådepter:
Micadyre Micagala Micagala Micagala Mican	MirrodiLoopback Adapter
	Heve Disk.

Step 8: At **Start Hardware Installation** click **<Next>** to start installing Microsoft Loopback Adapter.

Bart Hards Window	ears: Installation sis ready to instal drive	at fe yoe nev h	ardnare.		200
BB	Microsoff Loopback	Adapter			
Window anntail the	r will une defauß neting i softwee for your new	polio install fine col Handware, click h	lovere for this i leat	uardinana deniza	Τ¤
					201214-1

Step 9: When the installation process is complete, you should see the Completing the Add/Remove Hardware Wizard window, click <Finish>.



You may now close the Control Panel and use RAIDGuide to operate your array. Note that when prompted by RAIDGuide to enter a host IP address, you should click the **<Local>** button in the pop-up window.

List of Filenames

Below is a list of key RAIDGuide files installed during the installation process. All files should be found in the C:\Usr\idehybrid\bin (default) directory or the directory you chose during the installation.

- RAIDGuide access: GRM.JAR → executable .jar Java file
 NPC access:
 - NPC.exe \rightarrow executable program file
- Install file :

INSATLL.JAR \rightarrow executable .jar Java file

Program Updates

As Infortrend's valued customer, you are entitled to free RAIDGuide and system firmware updates. For more information about this service, call Infortrend sales or an Infortrend distributor in your area.

Chapter 3 Use

3.1 Basics

The IFT-6300 is designed to be an easy-to-use RAID disk array, requiring little maintenance or attention. This section describes the essential operating factors.

Indicators and Controls

The front panel of the IFT-6300 includes buttons for various functions and LEDs to provide information about the current operating status of the array and of each individual drive, and drive bay.

Buttons include mute and LCD controls (Exit/Menu, Up, Down, Enter).



Figure 3-1: Front Panel Buttons and LEDs (12-bay)

Buttons

- **Mute** when the controller detects an error, regardless of severity, an alarm will sound. The mute button stops the alarm until the next error.
- LCD Exit/Menu in most sub-menus, this button works like "back" on a web browser or backspace on a keyboard; it takes you up one level. This key is also used to enter the Main Menu from the start-up display.
- LCD Up and Down navigating buttons which correspond with the arrow icon on the right hand side of the LCD.
- **LCD Enter** from each LCD menu, pressing Enter either takes you one step deeper into the management controls or allows you to choose to

confirm or deny an action. (More information is provided in *Chapter 4 : Controller*.)

LEDs

The front panel of the IFT-6300 provides LEDs to indicate various information about the status of the array and each drive/drive bay. Array LEDs consist of Power, Busy, and Attention.

- **Power** the power indicator is on whenever power is being supplied by either or both redundant power supplies.
- **Busy** the busy LED lights when either the controller or a drive or drives are currently processing data and unable to respond to new requests (such as manual entries from the LCD panel).
- Attention the attention LED comes on whenever the controller detects an error, particularly involving hardware such as the power supplies, fans, or hard drives.

Each drive bay also has three LEDs: Power, Activity, and Drive Fault.

- **Power** the lower LED on each drive tray indicates that power is being supplied to the drive in the tray.
- Activity the upper LED on each drive tray indicates when data is being transferred to the drive in the tray.
- **Drive Fault** on top of each drive bay is an indicator which should only come on when the drive in that bay fails.



Figure 3-2: Front Panel LEDs

Rear Panel

The rear panel of the unit includes data ports, a power connector, fan and power supply access and the unit power switch.

- **Power Switch** the power button is the on/off switch for the RAID enclosure. Note that if data is still being transmitted, received, or written to drives, there may be a delay when you press the power button to turn the unit off while data transactions are completed.
- **Power Supply Status LED** Each power supply also has a status LED. The LEDs are at the bottom of the exposed end of the power supplies. When a power supply is operating normally, the LED will be green. If the power supply has experienced a failure, the LED will turn amber.

If power cords are properly attached, AC power is maintained ON when the DC switch is in the "off" position. The status LED will blink steadily under this situation.

IMPORTANT:

Please note that power cords should not be removed when the DC power switch is in the "On" position. So doing may cause the power switch to fail.

Alarm

The audible warning signal built into the IFT-6300 is a notification that there has been an error of some sort in the RAID array. Fatal errors are indicated by a single, continuous signal. During non-fatal errors and array rebuilds, the signal is a series of long tones interrupted by brief pauses.

Regardless of which type of tone, it indicates that something has occurred which needs user attention. To mute the alarm, in RAIDGuide, go to the Status window and click the Mute button, or press the Mute button on the front of the unit.

RAID Access

Once the RAID array has been setup, it needs to be connected to a host computer. The host must have a SCSI or Fibre host bus adapter (HBA), but otherwise the IFT-6300 can be used by a wide variety of hardware and OS configurations.

To connect the array (SCSI models) to a host HBA, use a shielded, round SCSI cable from either SCSI port at the back of the IFT-6300 enclosure to an external port of the SCSI HBA. (See *Section 2.1 Physical / Termination* for important SCSI-related information.) Connect the second host port to another host computer in the likewise manner. Please note that each host channel has two host ports; one for connecting to host and the other for cascading.

To connect a Fibre port to host computer or Fibre hub/switch, use an optical Fibre cable recommended by the documents that came with your HBA card, hub, or switch. Note that the subsystem provides an LC port on its back panel and a different type of connector may be necessary on the other end of cable.

Once the array has been connected, you must reboot the host and then assign the RAID array a drive letter designation. Each OS has a different procedure for assigning drive letters to storage devices. Consult your particular OS's documentation and the documentation for your HBA for more information.

RAID Sharing (Network)

RAID sharing with IFT-6300 subsystems involves allowing more than just the host computer to store and retrieve data from the unit.

Once a RAID array has been created and assigned a drive designation, it can be shared to a LAN or WAN using the same OS-dependent method as other host storage devices (e.g., "local" hard drives) are shared. Consult your OS documentation for information as to how to share storage devices.

In order to connect the array to different host computers, host channel IDs or LUN numbers should be mapped with different logical configurations (logical drives). If there is only one logical configuration, different ID/LUNs can be mapped with the same array capacity. However, file-locking mechanism must be implemented with management software running to handle the sharing.

Subsystem Cascading (SCSI)

The IFT-6300 (6300U3D) provides two SCSI channels with four SCSI port connectors. The second SCSI port for a SCSI channel is for cascading to other SCSI devices (or must be terminated if there are no additional SCSI devices). The purpose of this is to allow multiple SCSI devices to share the

same bus and thus the same host. To cascade another SCSI device, connect its SCSI cable to the available (currently terminated) SCSI port.

Operating Guidelines

Once the array is installed, running, and connected to a host computer, from a user point of view it generally functions as one or several large hard drives. There are only two operating factors to consider: drive failures and powering down.

Regardless of whether or not you have included a spare drive in your array, if a drive fails it should be replaced as soon as possible. Note that all drives in the array are hot-swappable, so as long as only one drive of a logical array has a problem, it can be exchanged without powering down and without data loss (for RAID 3 and 5 configurations).

In general, RAID arrays are not intended to be regularly powered down. The best rule-of-thumb for powering down a RAID array is to always power the host computer down *first*. By the time the host is completely powered down, the RAID controller will have had time to finish writing and checking data and can be powered down.

3.2 RAIDGuide Manager

The IFT-6300 includes a variety of interfaces for controlling and monitoring the array. The RAIDGuide GUI management software provides the easiest, best way to monitor and manage your disk array.

NOTE:

- 1. If the single array configuration is preferred, you can use the **Quick RAID Setup** via the LCD panel to create the array (see Section 2.3), and RAIDGuide GUI Manager to monitor and maintain it. Please note that multiple-array (logical drives) configuration can only be done manually.
- 2. You will need to wait one minute for RAIDGuide to initialize when the software is started for the first time.

RAIDGuide allows you to control all of the firmware variables and see a realtime status report regarding array usage and any problems encountered. RAIDGuide uses a type of connection called In-band SCSI or In-band Fibre over the existing host bus connection to connect with and control the disk array.

RAIDGuide functions include a running, real-time status display; RAID setup and expansion; controller-related items such as password setting and modification, and system maintenance; information displays for drive and controller specifications; and a system event log readout. NPC is included as a sub-module for event notifications.

In-band Management

In-band SCSI and In-band Fibre are similar management data paths that allow a host computer to manage a RAID array without having any additional physical connection (aside from the data cable, either SCSI or Fibre). In-band data control paths are intended as superior replacements for RS-232 ports coupled by null modem cables. Once a SCSI or Fibre connection is made, Inband management is automatically available. No configuration is required.

Starting RAIDGuide

To start RAIDGuide and connect to your disk array, do the following:

- **Step 1:** Once RAIDGuide has been installed on the host computer, a shortcut icon should have been added to the desktop. Double-click this icon to start the program.
- **Step 2:** Once the program starts, you will be prompted to enter an agent IP address. If you are working from the array host computer, click the **Local** button. Otherwise, enter the full IP address of the RAID host computer and click **OK**.



NOTE:

- 1. If you are unable to connect to a local RAID array and the host computer does not have a network (LAN) card installed, you will need to install MS Loopback Adapter if you want to use RAIDGuide on a Windows NT/2000 computer. See the end of *Section 2.4 Software* for details.
- 2. The following descriptions use screen shots captured from a management computer running software revision 1.31A.
- Step 3: Click on the IP address icon of the host connected to the RAID you would like to manage. Then click on the controller icon displayed. Next double-click on the connection method icon (In-band).



Step 4: You will now be prompted to choose the type of enclosure you are using. Choose Rackmount configuration and click **OK**. Some later revisions of RAIDGuide can auto-detect enclosure type and skip this process.



Step 5: You will now be prompted for a password. If a controller password has been set, enter it now and click **OK**. Otherwise, leave the entry blank and click **OK**.





anned good		
RAID View		
Status Setup Information Event Log E	vent Log History	
Status Figure Display	Current Status	Error Correction Procedure
LDE BAD 5 (See: 464440) LDE Bone LDE Hone LDE Hone LDE Hone	Ready!	
LD's Hores	Board Temp: 61.5 C	
LDS: Hens LDS: Hens LD7: H	CPU Temp: 49.0 C 3.3 Votage: 3.4 V	
OK Spare Error	s Voltage: 5.045 V 12 Voltage: 12.26 V Data in Cache: NIA	
	Fronts->Back Nute	

(12-bay)

Menu Items

RAIDGuide menus provide two choices: Connect and About.

Connect has the following options: Connect, Disconnect, Agent and Exit.

- **Connect** if RAIDGuide is running but not currently connected to an array, choosing this item will connect to the currently highlighted controller.
- **Disconnect** once RAIDGuide is connected to a controller, choosing this item will disconnect without closing the program.
- Agent if RAIDGuide is running but not currently connected to an array and you would like to access an array managed by a different host,

selecting **Agent** will bring up the IP address prompt and allow you to connect.

• **Exit** – ends the current management session and closes the RAIDGuide management software.

The **About** menu has the following option: **About**. About provides copyright and version information regarding RAIDGuide.

Status

Status is the main monitoring window. It displays the current RAID level, array size, drive status (OK, Spare, Error), array status, event/error notifications, and suggested solutions to encountered error events.

Status also includes a button that allows you to mute the array alarm (**Mute** button). Note that the alarm mute button only disables the alarm until the next error event.

Setup

The Setup window includes six sub-windows: Quick RAID Setup, LD View/Edit, LUN View/Edit, RAID Expansion, Password, and System Maintenance.

Setua Information Event Lop	Event Los Histow	
RAID Babus LD View Edit LLN D Setue	viewEdit RAD Expension Password By	stem Maintenance
Available (NAD Lavale 10 Tickey : 16(185	Setup Minns Auto sonu (* Auto RAD Sotus Manuel sotup (* nauba (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD) (* RAD)	Selected FAID Level Physical Disks Central are schemed Party Not 1 2 3 RAID 5
	0R	

Quick RAID Setup allows you to do a simple and quick RAID setup. It configures all the drives in the array into one logical drive (in one RAID level), and automatically map this logical drive to the first available ID/LUN. You may also include a spare drive by checking the "Spare Drive" column.

AD View				-
tus Setup Information Ev	ent Los Event Log History			
MILL RAD Setup LD ViewE	di LUN ViewEdd RAD Eg	parision Password Bystem A	taintenance (
RAID Level Selected	Setup Menu	Multi-roup setup	Drive Selection Table	
Physical Disks	Edit Command		🖓 DISKT, 319AB	1
Simpling + sen-club called Party	P ALU	E monter :	C Disk2, 33280	
	Firer	E constant.	🔽 Dirka, 2287MB	
	LD Selection		₩ Disk4, 2287MB	
RAID 5			Chekt, 2287MB	
	E CO		P DI1160, 2287MB	
	And Astron		CHENT, 2287MB	
	RAD Level Setup		DiskB, 2387MB	
	1 PEADU	I INALDI	Clicke 2287WE	1
	T RAD3	P RAD6	Clisk10, 2287MB	
		1. providence		Ĩ
		0K		

LD View/Edit allows you to do a manual RAID Setup, reconfigure the RAID level of the array, and it displays a simple representation of each RAID level (the left-hand graphic). You can create more than one logical drive by selecting members from the available drives on the right. The drives included in one logical drive will be excluded from selection when creating another logical drive.

The **Quick RAID Setup** automatically includes all available member drives into one array and the **LD View/Edit** allows you to configure drives into multiple arrays. Drives not selected as a member of logical drives become global spares. If 12 drives are installed, and 10 have been included in two logical drives, the remaining two drives will automatically become global spares.

WARNING!

1. Using **Quick RAID Setup** will *destroy* all information currently stored on the hard drives installed in the array.

2. Make sure you click in the appropriate check-box. Selecting the "delete" box will erase a logical drive configuration and all of its data.

LUN View/Edit allows you to map configured capacity to a specific host ID/LUN combination. You can assign Logical Unit Numbers (LUNs) to logical drives (or either of its partitions) to make the capacity available on a host channel. Please note that making capacity available to two host ports will cause data contention.

On the right of the screen is **Logical Drive-LUN Map**. This table field shows the existing LUN mapping. The available LUN number is displayed in sequential order each time the configuration option is started.

D Weeks wall			
e 399.0 arterinat en 12	wared Bearshead		
Versities LUNIVERSER	RAD Recentary Pressweet Spe Satury Marce	inere Man about an an a	Logical Dates L Mr Map
Charmil	Edit Command		Revenue and
CORNEL			Provent and the second
	P Recey	C Defets	
	CLOSED		
	Firmen		
	100 6400		
	Elect	E	
	PLINE	F	
	E local	E.s.C.	
	Piero I	E	
		ак	

	Are Y	ou Sure ?	
2	Password	J	-
	Ōĸ	Cancel	
This will	destroy original da	ta and create a new logical	I drive

If you want to expand your RAID, after installing a new drive or drives in the array, choose the **RAID Expansion** tab. Under the RAID Expansion window.

select the logical drive you wish to expand its capacity. The number of drives available for expansion will be displayed in the **Drive Selection Table** field. Click in the check box(es) of the drive(s) you would like to add and click **OK**.

The added capacity will appear as a new partition, and will need to be mapped to an ID/LUN combination for the host to recognize it.

You will be prompted to confirm using the controller password. Enter the password and click OK. The display will return to the **Status** window and indicate the percentage of initialization completed.

ATT VARIE				
tus Setur Information	Event Log Event Log Hist	n l		
WERE Set LID UP	Tes LIBIUMET BAL	DEatansint Destaured De	stern Uninternation	
are no smill to se	acted cost assessed in a	Expand RAID	stern warracriance [
FLAID Lovel Selected	Setup Menu		Drive Selection Table	
LD0 > RAD 5	LD Setup		D 2564 . 397 HB 1001	-
LDI > RAD 1	101 V	1 LD1	E David HIND MI Lan	
LD2 -> None	E un	E cao	T Deet OTT DEPAT IN	
LD3 -> None	E 24	E Los		
LD4 -> None	E 46	F7	a contraction of the	
LD6 -> None	T South (* Dep		The second state of the	
LD6 -> None			The search shake with a	
LD7 > None			T SHEE	
			10 CMO	
				-
		\$85		

In the Quick RAID Setup window, you can add a spare drive, select a RAID level, assign a Dedicated Spare Drive and or the new RAID level from the bottom or a list on the right side of the window and click the **OK** button. You will be prompted to confirm using the controller password. Enter the password and click OK. The display will indicate the percentage of initialization completed.

NOTE:

The graphic on the right side of the **LD View/Edit** screen is a simple descriptive representation of the currently selected RAID level (not necessarily the current running RAID level). The representation is for information purposes only.

The **Password** window allows you to set and modify the controller password. To set a password or change the current password, enter the new password in the **New Password** field, press Tab and re-enter the new password in the **Verify New Password** field, then click the **OK** button.

State Lande	890
Bee Held	
P THE View keyl	RE D
20065 DMM (anomalian (DMM LOB (DMM LADMONN)	
LD HowEE II LUV HowEcit PND Experient Fait word System Maintanance	1
Change Personnel	
Hee Patroent	
Varily Saw Pacewood	
OF	
Prestor a sector of tractor	and the first state.

The **System Maintenance** window provides tools that relate to the RAID controller: **Name**, **Download**, **Reset**, **Bad Block Scrub**, and **Set SCSI/Fibre ID** (one or two options depending on the number of host channel).

The **Name** sub-window lets you assign a name to the controller. If the controller currently has a name, it will be listed in the **Current Name** field. To change the name or create a new one, enter the name in the **New Name** field and click the **OK** button.

The **Download** sub-window allows you to upgrade the controller firmware and bootrecord. Choose **Download Firmware** or **Download Firmware/Bootrecord.** Both functions will prompt for a file source.

RADSude		
TUP HMC		
Party 24 a attended on Carol and D	arraitand	- 10 Ki
and over house of second second se	p	
LD Veutliet U.R. Veutliett RAD Son Norial Directions Record Bacterion B	stan Pressent Reden Month Net F	1
DownloadUplead		
	* Downland P(V) ** Downland GR/P(V)	
	e la compañía e la calendaria	
	a care contract of the party of	
	Constitute	
		1
	DK .	
	· Paser On (g. Stantiller Links (g. Ernst-tappening) (CE Deter Falles)	

WARNING!

It is highly recommended that you contact your service representative before attempting any of the **Setup** / **Download** functions, since failure to do them properly can result in serious damage to your RAID controller.

The **Reset** option allows you to reset your storage system. This can be used under the situation that the system has to restart for certain configuration changes to take effect; i.e. changing host SCSI ID. You will be prompted for a password to confirm.



The **Bad Block Scrub** function can be performed regularly to ensure data integrity. The function ensures all data is written onto healthy drive sectors and bad sectors are located to prevent data inconsistency.



The **Set SCSI/Fibre ID** allows you to change the default ID set for the host channel(s). The default ID is 0. The SCSI ID can be set to any number from 0 to 15 (SCSI). Usually Host adapter card uses SCSI ID 7. The change will take effect after controller reset.

If your system has more than one host port, the screen will display two selection tabs.

BAIDSade	
Ta Rep	
E IND West and	N 30
same average frequencies average avera	
LD Volveor LOS Howe at Instruction in Pagewood Evaluation into	
Hame Download Reput BackBirth South SeriScSiel D Det scoud (D)	
10 post	
A 04	
A DI	
A tot	
8.07	
8 m	
A DT	
1 0 N	
8 mg	
1 D 2	
A DW	
Apr	
Di Charat	
Press On provide the activity of the Heat Press	

Information

The **Information** window displays data about the installed drives and system data such as the cache size and firmware version. All items listed in this window are display only (that is, they cannot be modified). Drive information includes: size, current status in the array, and vendor data.

B FW Doute				
Bre Hell				
F FAD View: mult				
Status Greas Information EventLag EventLog P	inter .			
Onlive Informations				
Dall Ser 2016 Date Drive Venice.	Marine Houte STOCKI 7667"			
Dell Ris 2018 Man della Savier	Coartine Collection Particulation			
DIVE BUITTERS MADE CHURCH HEADY				
Deld Res BUIL Date Seine Seine	Garder (E-H)/Div FIELDIK, LAT	60		
Deret illes 2016 Mater Sciles varies	NOR WEST WITH MALE AND			
010 NO 2010 MAG 2-310 WYOR	NO. PECNETIAN 19.1			
Desil New 2010 Dates Series Series	Martin Harter \$103080 Tarl			
Drift Sim 2016 Reter do and haven	Saugata ETRECADA. VIZV			
Deld Rev 2016 Data Dr.D-w Venice	BH INACTASTICS			
Saleti Bas 19168 Salas Guira Navar-	Marine Harts Philiper Tart?			
GUILT BOLDING MAD DON'T WOOK	NO. NOT WE WANTED			
Ost-O Are 7818 Dear Orlane Serain	Seegaler ETERCIAN			
The facts day title policies	Channel T LLBT Into	a when	Changed 2 Link and	I Factors
Frances Vestor 2.118	2080 184 88	FEAL GOINE	1180C 859 MD	0.61 934
Municed and Version: 1315	(UN): Sora	1197 Scre	1,012,14244	1082 978
Celular Indian	U.84: 90%	LIS: STO	L164 10/10	0.00 90%
Addison (3) (3) 4, 6	presi sone	LERT NOVE	1,040; 1054	((#) Som
	a Postron a call	States of States in Local	64 V	

System information includes: cache size, firmware and bootrecord versions, controller serial number, controller CPU, and host channel ID(s). LUN mapping details are also included in columns at the lower right of System information.

Event Log

The **Event Log** window displays system events that have occurred while RAIDGuide was running since the last time the controller was powered on or reset.

RADSade			
Dis Hab	11.1		
RAD VIEW Feet			
Etatus Satup A	ndervrutales (1294	MUQ Permaphenoe	
Date	Tera	Description	
States and the second s	1008.00	Controller tritt Canadral	1
A 8262702632	19.48.27	Dials 7, Galect Time aut	
K202702832	19.48.35	DE Drive Fiel led	
1 K2127121112	19.91.04	Digit 7, Scan DG DevelDence Successful	
1 122702112	1951.05	Rolt all Common cad	
130207811	19.51.32	Prote (and Claring) color	
-			
2		0 bonds on its secondaria its processingly.	

Event Log History

The Event Log History provides a record list of up to 1,000 events regardless of controller reset or power-down.

RMD Views nat			80
unua Satup Mit	teronteo Ere	7723	
Date	Tere	Description	
12072032	123838	DC Drive Failed	
R242 N24 R2	103856	Dick 4, SolerTTINAO(1	
8207/2882	1257.83	Disk 2, Scott DE DiserDevice Excretel	
8207/2012	13:57:51	Disk 4, Scar (DE Dres/Device Sectorshi)	
R32702882	133828	Loginal Diversit, Cammencel	
1207/2012	125825	CH1+6 D=3LU0H=0,Target Timesul	
supposite.	133138	CHL=7 ID=11.004-0.Targot Tenceut	
12072102	12:18:58	Logical Drive init: Dammercont	
120703152	135802	CHL+8 D=31U0340,TargetTimenut	
110002011	133800	IDE Date Nation	
100709182	125808	DE Deve Failed	
THEORY PUT	1338.00	CHL+2 (D=11.0F4+0.Target Tenceut	
8207/2682	12:18:03	Elif Other Failed	
120103102	135800	DE Deve Pallet	
Rafe noti ka	133504	Logical brive hit, Camplete	
12012110	128814	CHURI DE LUXIPO, Targat Timagut	
1000000100	13393018	ER: Crevo Postori	
1207/2012	125825	CHL:27 Dclit.Uptcl)TargetTimeaut	
820 1/28 82	133823	Dtak 6, Select '8 metat	
1112021	1339.28	DE Cele Fallet	
12032182	125822	Logical Deve Int. Failed	
100107910	133847	Dise 5, Side (DE DIRADOVINI SICIAIS)	
10031010	1258:56	Disk 6, Scar (DE DisseDevice Successed)	
120112112	14/81228	Logical Detra Init. Commercent	
EUTO PORTES	141010	Log ballbrive trill, the ingende-	

3.3 Other Management Tools

RS-232

If your data volume is large, it may improve your throughput performance to use a null modem cable for array management. The IFT-6300 comes with a standard, 9-pin RS-232 serial port, which, using a null modem cable, can be connected to any COM port on a host computer for management purposes. The firmware-based terminal array management interface can manage the array through the RS-232 port.

The port's transmission settings have the following preset values and cannot be modified:

- Baud Rate: 38400bps
- Parity: No
- Bits: **8**
- Stop Bits: 1

In order to manage the array using the RS-232 port, use the included null modem port adapter and a serial cable (not included), connect the cable to the array RS-232 port and to the appropriate COM port on the management host, set the above values in your terminal software, and activate the software. This will give you access to the firmware-based management program.

The firmware-based management program is a standard VT-100 terminal accessible program which will automatically start if you connect your host computer to the array via the RS-232 port and start any VT-100 terminal program using the communications protocol settings listed above.

LCD Panel

The LCD panel provides both a current status readout and full access to all controller functions and settings. The entire array can be installed, monitored and maintained using only the LCD panel (except the LUN Filtering function). For information on available options and using the LCD panel to manage the array, see Chapter 4.

3.4 Redundancy and Hot Swap

One of the hallmarks of a reliable RAID system is a high degree of built-in redundancy and the ability to swap failed elements out without powering down. The intended purpose is to create highly reliable, always-on data storage.

The IFT-6300 provides redundancy and hot-swap capabilities to all major components, including hard drives, fans, and power supplies.

Hard Drive Hot Swap

All hard drives are hot swappable. However, this capability is designed to serve the purpose of maintaining data integrity in the event of single drive failure in a logical group of hard drives. With the exceptions of a single drive, or RAID 0 configuration, single drive hot swapping is a data-safe operation (i.e., no data will be lost if a drive is hot swapped).

Drives included in a logical configuration (drives that have been initialized by the system) should never be removed from drive bays unless:

• A member drive has failed in a logical drive configuration and needs to be replaced.

Before removing a faulty drive, make sure you see the lit red LED on top of its drive bay. You may also verify a faulty drive's location from RAIDGuide's status window. If you mistakenly remove a healthy drive from a logical array which already has a failed drive, unrecoverable data loss will occur.

- **Step 1:** To remove a drive, press the tray latch button to release the catch, and pull the latch until the drive is fully released then gently slide the drive out.
- **Step 2:** Next, remove all four mounting screws.
- **Step 3:** Then flip the drive over and disconnect the power and data cables (as shown below).



Figure 3- 3: Drive Removal – Step 1



Figure 3-4: Drive Removal – Steps 2 and 3

WARNING!

A failed drive will be indicated by a "**X**" mark on the LCD and by a lit red LED just on top of the drive bay. **DO NOT** remove the wrong drive! *Removing the wrong drive may result in complete data loss!*

In the event of a hard drive failure in a RAID 1, 3, or 5 configuration, remove the failed drive (as shown above) and replace it with a new, similar capacity drive. After a delay, the array will automatically rebuild the configuration. A spare automatically engages in array rebuild, and a new drive inserted afterward (failed drive being removed) should be configured as a spare.

Redundant Fans

The IFT-6300 has two main enclosure cooling fans accessible from the rear panel. Both fans are necessary to maintain adequate airflow for enclosure cooling. Each fan is independently hot-swappable.

To maintain sufficient airflow through the enclosure, it is not recommended to operate the IFT-6300 for long periods of time with only one fan. A fan failure will be detected by the RAID controller, the failure will be recorded in the Event Log, the Attention LED will light, and the alarm buzzer will sound.

To remove a faulty fan and replace it, follow the procedure below (note that the entire process can be accomplished while power is still on):

Unlike fans in an 8-bay system, the fan modules on a 12-bay system should be secured with four mounting screws.

- **Step 1:** Loosen the screw fasteners on the correct fan housing. There are four on each fan. Then the fan shield can be removed.
- **Step 2:** Loosen the hand screw. Open the housing by rotating it from right to left so that the power connector is exposed.
- **Step 3:** Disconnect power from the faulty fan by unplugging the small power connector located at the rear-center of each fan.
- **Step 4:** Now slide the fan out of the housing.
- **Step 5:** Put a new fan in the housing, being careful that the front (the side with a sticker) of the fan faces out and that the fan wire runs from the top of the right side.
- **Step 6:** swing the fan housing back into place, tighten down the hand screw, reconnect power (be careful that the fan will rotate instantly), and secure the fasteners (one piece at a time) with fan shield.




Figure 3-5: Fan Swap – Step 1



Figure 3-6: Fan Swap – Step2

If you have a fan failure, we highly recommend that you contact your supplier. They should have a replacement ready for you.

Redundant Power Supplies

The IFT-6300 has two independent, redundant power supplies. Each supply is capable of providing all necessary power to the array and enclosure. Both power supplies provide power to the system when both are functioning.

If a power supply fails, the failure will be detected by the RAID controller, the failure will be recorded in the Event Log, the Attention LED will light, and the alarm will sound. Each power supply also has a status LED. The LED is green when the power supply is operating properly and turns amber if the power supply fails.



Figure 3-7: Removing a Power Supply (12 bay system)



- 1. Remove the two screws that secure the guard cover on enclosure bulkhead right over the back of the power supply modules.
- 2. Snatch the ends of retention latch together to release the module from canister. While pulling the module out of the enclosure, exert a downward force on the retention latch until it is tilted forward at a thirty degree angle.
- 3. Note that a new module can only be installed into the enclosure when the latch is pulled outward to a thirty degree angle.

Before sliding a new power supply into the unoccupied bay, you must suspend data transmissions from the array host. In general, to do this requires pausing all services and software that may access the data on the array.

WARNING!

If data is still being sent and received when a new power supply is installed in the unit, it is possible you will encounter data errors.

Once data I/O has been suspended by the host, a new power supply can then be gently slid into the unoccupied space. We recommend that you contact your supplier to acquire a replacement power supply to maintain the security provided by power supply redundancy.

3.5 Expansion

After a RAID has been created and operated for a time, it may be necessary to make it bigger. If you have left an open drive bay, it is possible to add a new drive to the array, and thus expand the total available storage space.

Follow the instructions in *Section 2.2 Hard Drives* to physically add drives to the array. The existing RAID configuration will be reinitialized and new drives will either be included (and listed) as spares or not yet identified.

To add the new drive to the array, start RAIDGuide and select **Setup / RAID Expansion**.

tan Betus Information	Event Log Event Log Hist	in/	
RAND Lovel Setup LD Vie RAND Lovel Setup S LDD > RAND 5 LDD > RAND 5 LDD > None LDD > None LDD > None LDD > None LDD > None LDD = None LDD = None	Setue Meno Setue Meno P Los F 107 F 110 F 107 F 107 F 107 F 107 F 107	D Reparticles Pasteword Syst Expand RAD 	ANN MARMANANANA Dhee Secretion Table Dise2, 105329 MB Dise2, 105329 MB Dise3, 10
			1
		OK	

Important Notice:

Please note that RAID 1 expansion is not possible. RAID 0 expansion is supported but not recommended for users. Unrecoverable data loss might occur if media errors should appear during the expansion process on any of the member drives.

Note also that if the size (MB capacity) of the new drive is smaller than the already installed drives, the controller will not permit the expansion.

A new drive will be configured as a hot spare. (See *Section 3.2 RAIDGuide Manager / Setup* for more information.)

3.6 Spares and Rebuilds

Spares

The controller in the IFT-6300 permits you to include a hot-spare drive that will be used in the event of a drive failure. When a drive has been installed and configured in the array as a spare, any drive failure will cause an automatic rebuild of the array without data loss or any need for user management. (See Section 3.2 RAIDGuide Manager / Setup for information on adding a spare drive.)

Spare drives are indicated by a cross on the LCD display and are highlighted yellow in the RAIDGuide Status window.

Important Notice:

With multiple-array configuration, only global spare is supported. Global means the spare drive is ready to rebuild any of the logical drives.

Rebuilding

If your array has a drive failure without an installed spare, it will be necessary for you to remove the failed drive and install a new replacement.



Once you have replaced the failed drive, the array will automatically rebuild data onto the spare without data loss. The percentage of completion will be displayed in the RAIDGuide Status window and in the LCD display.

After the rebuild is complete, the array will return to normal functioning (and will again be capable of sustaining a drive failure without loss of function or data).

Chapter 4 Controller

This chapter is primarily a description and explanation of the system firmware and the commands and information available via the LCD.

4.1 Basic Features

The controller firmware's basic features allow you to create, monitor and maintain a RAID array directly via the LCD panel. This section describes the basic displays and functions provided via the LCD.

Front Panel Ready Mode

After a RAID has been setup and is operating normally, the controller will operate in ready mode and will display the following information via the LCD, pressing the up and down arrow keys on the front panel navigates from one display to another:

Ready – indicates the array status and shows the status of each drive bay. (Default display.)	Ready ↓ D: ����
Event [01] – if there is a currently pending serious error event, the error event log entry will be listed immediately after the Ready screen. Note that if no errors are pending, the display immediately after array status will be the cache status below.	[01] Disk3: Drive Failure
Data in Cache – displays how much of the cache is currently used.	Data in cache: ↓ Empty
Controller ID – displays which type of controller is installed.	Controller ID: ↓ IFT-7250
I/F Card Type – indicates the type of host interface(s) currently installed in the unit (SCSI Ultra2, SCSI Ultra160, or Fibre).	I/F Card Type: ↓ Chan1 SCSI U160
Connect Speed – indicates the optimum host speed (based on the type of interface) of the currently connected host.	Connect Speed: Chanl 160MB/S

IMPORTANT NOTE : At this point, Fibre-to-IDE subsystems will display three readouts that are not necessary for SCSI operations. Fibre subsystem operators should refer to Chapter 6 for more information.

SCSI ID – displays the current SCSI ID(s) assigned to the RAID array. (*Fibre models will display "Fibre ID" – see Chapter 6.*)

RAID Capacity – indicates the size and capacity of the RAID array storage (does not include capacity of spares). The display is possibly followed by other logical drive configurations.

LUN # – shows the size of a partition possibly followed by other partitions).

Disk # – displays information about a hard drive, including the manufacturer (if known), to which logical drive it belongs, and the size. Each drive bay will be listed regardless of whether or not it has a drive installed. Empty bays will be listed as "Vacant."

CPU Type – lists an abbreviation of the name of the controller CPU (e.g., "PPC750" means PowerPC 750). Note that different models may be powered by different CPUs.

IDE Chip– lists an abbreviation of the name of the IDE interface control chip.

RAM Size – indicates the size of the controller RAM.

CPU Temperature – a constant, real-time measurement of the controller CPU temperature. The first number is the current Chanl SCSI ID: ↓

LD1: Ready ↓ RAID5 608GB

Chanl LUN0:

Disk1:Online ↓ IBM L1 19569MB

CPU	Type:	\uparrow	
PPC750			

IDE Chip: \$

RAM Size: 64MB

CPU Temp: ↓ 33°C/43°C

1

CPU surface temperature, the second number is the peak temperature since the unit was last powered on.

Board Temperature – a constant, real-time measurement of the controller temperature. The first number is the current board temperature, the second number is the peak temperature since the unit was last powered on.

Voltage Monitor – shows the system voltage status.

Backplane ID – describes the type of backplane installed in the subsystem. Useful when contacting tech support for troubleshooting.

Bootrecord Version – provides important information for technical support troubleshooting.

Firmware Version – shows the version number of the currently running firmware.

Upgradability Level – shows the firmware upgradability for the controller/subsystem

Serial Number – shows the manufacturer's serial number for this controller/subsystem unit.

Board Temp: ↓ 43°C/50°C Voltage (mV) ↓ 33xx/5xxx/12xx BackPlane ID: ↓ 12-Standard Bootrecord Ver:↓ 1.21D

Firmware Ver: \$ 2.11E

Upgradability Level: A 🏾 🗘

Serial No.: ↑ 12345

Front Panel Configuration Options

This section explains how to use the basic setup and configuration functions available via the LCD panel. Choices are displayed in order.

To access these menus, press the Exit/Menu button for two seconds. The following display will appear prior to the first menu:

Press 2 seconds for Main Menu **Set SCSI ID**## – (see 4.2 below) (For information about setting **Fibre IDs** for Fibre-to-IDE subsystems, see Chapter 6.)

QuickRAID Setup – to start an Auto RAID installation, press the Enter button. You will be asked to confirm. Use the arrow keys to display your choice and press the Enter button again. Quick setup will use all the hard drives available to create a single RAID array.

QuickRAID Setup↓

WARNING!

Using the drives already included in an existing RAID configuration to create a new RAID will destroy all currently stored data.

If you choose Yes, the display will show a parity initialization percentage.

LD & RAID Setup – (see 4.2 below)

LD View/Edit – (see 4.2 below)

This option will only appear when there is a configured array.

Host-LUN Setup – (see 4.2 below)

Host-LUN View/Edit – (see 4.2 below)

Bad Block Scrub – (see 4.2 below)

Note that this menu item will only appear when there is a configured RAID1, RAID3 or RAID5 array.

RAID Expansion – (see 4.2 below)

Password Option – if you would like to set a controller password, press the Enter button. The Set/Change screen will be displayed. Press the Enter button to create or change the

Init Parity xx% Please Wait !

Password Option\$

Password Cancel

↑

password. If you would like to cancel an existing password, scroll down to the Cancel screen and press the Enter button.

The password is a four-digit code consisting of numbers from 0 to 9. To change a digit, use the arrow keys to scroll to your choice and press Enter to move to the next digit. You will be asked to re-type the password to confirm and will receive an error message if the two passwords do not match. Otherwise, you will see a confirmation that the password was successfully changed. Password Set/Change ↓ Key in Password

Change Password Successful

If later you want to modify the password, it will be necessary for you to enter the old password in order to set a new one.

View Event Log – if you would like to view the contents of the current event log press the Enter button.

Event log items will be listed, most recent first, and numbered from 01 to 99. All items are as of the last time the unit was powered on. Press the arrow buttons to navigate through the list of events to display the one you want. Note that the events listed will match the listings in both the terminal manager and RAIDGuide event logs. View Event Log ↑

[03]Controller Init Completed

4.2 Advanced Functions

This section explains how to use advanced features of the controller firmware via the LCD panel. Because misuse of these functions can cause operational problems including data loss, we recommend that only experienced users access them.

Set SCSI ID# – SCSI IDs permit SCSI devices to be daisy-chained onto the same bus. The default ID is 0. The SCSI ID can be set to any number from 0 to 15 but no two SCSI devices on the same bus can have the same ID.

If your system has more than one host port, the screen will display "Select Chan#". Use arrow keys to select a channel.

Select an ID from 0 to 15 choose yes and press the Enter button.

The new ID setting will not take effect until the unit is reset or powered down and then back on. (*For information about setting* **Fibre IDs** *for Fibre-to-IDE subsystems, see Chapter 6.*)

LD & RAID Setup – this menu allows users to control the parameters of the RAID setup including the RAID level. Press the Enter button to access it. Through this menu, you may configure more than one logical configuration of drives.

First, you will be prompted to confirm creating the first logical drive. Then you should select member drives for the logical array you want to create. Press Enter to select/deselect the drive. An asterisk (*) mark will appear on the selected drive. Use the Down arrow key to move to another drive. Press the Down arrow key at the end of the list of drives to continue.

Press the Enter button to confirm.



Select Disk

LD1, to Define?

*Disk1 3816MB

LDO RAID Create?

Infortrend

Set from 0 to

Set SCSI ID# 🗘

Select Chan# [Chan1]

[Chan1]

The next step is to select a RAID level. Display the level you want to use (only those levels for which there are sufficient drives installed will be displayed) and press the Enter button. You will be prompted to confirm. Display Yes and press the Enter button to confirm the selected RAID level.

The LCD will display the parity percentage as the new RAID is created.

LD View/Edit – this menu allows you to view or delete a configured logical drive.

Host-LUN Setup – Press the Enter button to start mapping your logical drive(s) to host channel/LUN combinations.

If your system has multiple host channels, choose a host port and press the Enter button to proceed. Repeat the process and assign a different host LUN to every array capacity.

You will be asked to confirm. Use the arrow keys to display your choice and press the Enter button again to complete the process.

Host-LUN View/Edit-

This option allows you to view or delete a created Host ID/LUN mapping.

Bad Block Scrub – users are encouraged to regularly perform this function to ensure data integrity and to prevent media errors from causing unrecoverable data loss. If drive media errors should be found, the controller calculates the parity, regenerates the data, and writes the data on healthy drive sectors.

Press the Enter button and you will be asked to confirm performing this function. To proceed with performing this function, press the Down Select RAID Type [RAID5] ↓

Init Parity xx% Please Wait !

Host-LUN Setup 🕽

Map LD1 [Chan1] ↓

Map	to	Chl	LUN0?
NO			\downarrow

Bad Block Scrub	\$
Select LD#	
[LD1]	\downarrow

Confirm	
NO	\downarrow

button and the Enter button again.

The controller will start scanning drives. Bad blocks found on drives will be recorded in the system event log. The scanning process will be displayed in percentage until the process is finished.

RAID Expansion – if, after adding a new drive, you would like to make your RAID bigger, select RAID expansion. Note that you can also use an already installed spare drive to do a RAID expansion although this method will leave your array without a backup spare and is not recommended.

You will first be prompted to select how many drives to add to the RAID. The number available will depend on how many new drives or spares are installed. Scanning XX% Please Wait!

RAID Expansion 1	
Select LD# [LD1] ↓	
Select # of disk [1]	

Scroll through the available numbers using the arrow buttons and press Enter to select.

Next, you will be asked to confirm the new LUN1 size. Choose Cancel or OK and press the Enter button. The creation of the new RAID will be displayed as an expansion percentage complete until the process is finished.

New	LUN1:	xxMB	
ОК			\uparrow

Chapter 5 Troubleshooting

5.1 Controller

Problems with the controller fall into two categories, serious and disastrous. The controller is the only major component in the IFT-6300 that can cause a fatal failure on its own.

After the system POST is complete, the controller will begin initializing the RAID. The following message will be displayed by the LCD panel:



If everything is working normally, shortly after this message, the system should be up and running. The LCD panel will display the Ready screen and the status in RAIDGuide will indicate Ready.

Problems at Startup

Controller failure at startup will most likely result in a failure to initialize the RAID. If your system hangs at this point of the power-up (wait at least 5 minutes before deciding that the system is stuck), power off, wait 10 seconds, and try again.

Attempt this remedy three times, if the system still does not initialize, check all other components for good connections and status as indicated by LEDs.

Other Problems

The controller is the heart and brain of a RAID array. If, during normal operations, the controller fails the most obvious symptoms will be that the LCD does not light and the array is inaccessible.

NOTE:

Once the POST and RAID initialization are completed (meaning that the controller is functioning properly), any subsequent failures or problems will most likely generate an event message in the array event log.

5.2 Enclosure

The enclosure elements (power supplies, fans, drive trays, LED indicators, ports) are, in most cases, monitored by the RAIDGuide GUI software through the controller (which also monitors and records problems), so problems with them will be displayed in the status window of RAIDGuide.

NOTE:

Detailed information about how to remove and replace power supplies and fans is included in *Section 3.4 Redundancy and Hot Swap*.

Power Supplies

The system comes with two, hot-swappable, redundant power supplies, each of which can supply sufficient power for the entire array indefinitely.

If a power supply fails, a variety of things will happen. The event will be recorded in the array event log by the controller. At the same time, the system alarm will sound and the Attention LED will light. If you are using RAIDGuide to monitor the array, you will see the Status change from Ready to Error, and the array symbol will display the back of the unit with the power supplies highlighted red. On the power supply itself, the status LED will change from Green to Amber, indicating which power supply has failed.

Status Figure Deploy	dus beaup intermetion Event Lo	than LogHiston	
Previne Not Solution Previne Not Solution Solution	Status Figure Deploy	Carneyi Status	Error Correction Proceeding 1. Floater Check +59 Toltage.
Province Head Read Temp 63.8 C CPU Temp 63.8 C CPU Temp 63.8 C 3.3 VVItege 3.06 V 5.VVItege 5045 V 12.VVItege 12.199 V Datain Cache NA		-Officer ladder	
Reard Temps 43.0 C CPU Temps 43.0 C 3.3 Voltege: 3.344 V 6 Voltege: 6 046 V 12 Voltege: 12.109 V Datais Cache: NA		Freedown Host	
3.3 voltege: 3.300 V 6 Voltege: 6.045 V 12 Voltege: 12.100 V Datalit Cache: NA		Roand Temps 43.0.0	
6 Votinger: 6 D45 V 12 Votinger: 12:100 V Datalit Cache: NDA		3.3 Voltage: 3.309 V	
Datain Cathel NA		6 Voltage: 6 046 V 12 Voltage: 12:109 V	
		Data is Cache: NA	

The status LED of a power supply will change from green to amber on the back of system.

Because the unit comes with redundant power supplies, it is possible to replace a failed power supply without powering down the system.

To determine which power supply has failed, carefully examine the LED of both supplies. The LED of a failed power supply should be amber or red. If you are uncertain which power supply has failed, power down the host and make certain that the array cache is empty BEFORE removing a power supply.

To check the cache, press the down arrow button once from the LCD Ready display. If it reads "Empty," there is no data in the cache and you may safely power down or remove a suspect power supply.

NOTE:

The RAIDGuide error readout for the power supplies is unable to display *which* power supply has failed. The display highlights both power supplies, but that does not mean both have failed.

To remove a power supply, Face the back of the system and determine which power supply has failed. Power cord on the upper position connects to the power supply unit on the left, while power cord on the bottom connects to the unit on the right.

To replace the unit, remove the guard cover and snatch the ends of the retention latch on the back of the unit together to release it from chassis. The guard cover prevents unauthorized access to the power supply units. Pull the unit with sufficient and slightly downward force to disengage the power supply module from the chassis.

Before sliding a new power supply into the unoccupied bay, it's better to suspend data transmissions from the array host. In general, to do this requires pausing all services and software that may access the data on the array.

WARNING!

If data is still being sent and received when a new power supply is installed in the unit, it is possible you will encounter data errors.

Once data I/O has been suspended by the host, a new power supply can then be gently slid into the unoccupied space.

Fans

The system also comes with two hot-swappable cooling fans. Both fans are necessary to maintain adequate airflow throughout the enclosure, particularly over extended periods of time.

If a fan fails, it will register as an error event and be logged and available both via the LCD panel and in RAIDGuide.



Removing a failed fan and installing a replacement is a fairly complex process:

12-bay System –

- **Step 1:** Use a Phillips #1 screwdriver to remove the four fasteners that secure the fan and the fan shield.
- **Step 2:** Each fan housing is mounted on a swivel. To open the housing, loosen the hand screw to the right of the fan.
- **Step 3:** Disconnect the power cable for the failed fan. It is located in the middle of the fan and can be disconnected by squeezing the connector to release it and then pulling gently.
- **Step 4:** Gently slide the fan out of the housing.
- **Step 5:** Put a new fan in the unoccupied space, being careful that the front of the fan (the side with a sticker) faces out and that the fan wire runs from the top right corner of the fan.
- **Step 6:** To install the replacement, slide it into the housing, noting the topbottom and front-back orientation of the fan. The back of the fan should be towards the power connector and the cable at the top right of the fan should be oriented for ease of installation.
- **Step 7:** Secure the mounting screws from the front of the fan housing with the fan shield, and reconnect power. Please be careful when connecting power cable, assuming that the system is still running, the fan will start up immediately. Swivel the housing back in place, and tighten down the hand screw.

More information on this process is available in Chapter 3.

All displays and readouts should reflect that the fan error has been repaired.

Drive Trays

Drive trays as a component separate from drives are unlikely to encounter problems unrelated to a drive failure. In the event that you suspect a drive failure may in fact be a problem with a drive tray, shut down the host, remove the questionable drive and tray, and examine the power and data cables to see if they have come loose or are damaged. Please note that only one drive can be removed (among those configured into a logical drive) at any time when the system is powered on. Having two drives (trays) removed at a time will fail the array. Although in most cases, provided there is no host access, reinstall drives into the original position will make the controller to recognize the original RAID.

If, after checking the cables and returning the drive to its bay in the enclosure, the drive is still showing a failure, the drive itself has probably failed.

LEDs

LEDs, both on the enclosure and on each drive tray, are primarily used to indicate the status of the drives, power supplies, and array. Each of the LEDs listed below has a warning function:

- Attention LED front panel, left side when lit, indicates that some error has occurred.
- **Drive Fault LEDs** at the top of the front panel, one for each drive bay when lit, indicates that the drive in the corresponding bay has failed.
- **Power Supply LEDs** On the bottom left of each power supply module when lit green, the power supply is working; when lit amber, the power supply has failed. (Note that these are distinct from the power LEDs on each drive tray and on the main front panel.)

Ports

The ports on the IFT-6300 are not likely to fail even under the most strenuous circumstances. It is much more likely that a cable has failed, so the first thing to do if you suspect a port or cable failure is to replace the cable with one that is known to be good. If replacing the cable repairs the problem, the failure is with the old cable not the port. Note that a SCSI bus must be terminated at both ends.

Termination (SCSI)

When using SCSI devices, it is always necessary to pay careful attention to termination. A SCSI bus must be properly terminated at both ends. The IFT-6300 SCSI models come with a physical terminator attached to the port or to the SCSI port on the bottom. If the RAID array is the last SCSI device on the bus, simply attach it to the host using the unterminated SCSI port and an external SCSI cable.

If you want to daisychain other SCSI IFT-6300 arrays or other SCSI devices to your current SCSI IFT-6300, shut down all SCSI devices on the bus first. Once no devices on the bus are transmitting data, disconnect the terminator, connect the new SCSI device, terminate the bus (if it isn't already), and restart all devices. Note that termination must be on both ends of the SCSI bus, and only on both ends. (For information about Fibre connections, see Chapter 6.)

Replacement Parts

New fans, power supplies, trays, and other similar enclosure parts may be available from your supplier. Please note that replacement parts are *not* available directly from the manufacturer. We suggest that you contact your

supplier in the event of a failure or damage to inquire about replacement part availability.

SODIMM

Instructions on SODIMM removal and replacement are available through your supplier should you wish to upgrade the memory yourself. Contact your supplier for information.

5.3 Drives

Drives sometimes fail. One purpose for a RAID array is to protect data integrity in the event of a drive failure. In a RAID1, RAID3, or RAID5 configuration, a single drive failure is not catastrophic. Data is not only protected, it remains available despite the drive failure.

If a drive fails, the Attention LED will light, the red Fault LED to the top of the bay will also light, the alarm will sound, the LCD will display an error icon, and the event log will record the drive failure.

Spare Installed

If the array has a spare drive already installed, the spare will automatically replace the failed drive.

NOTE:

It is highly recommended that you replace a failed drive even if you already have a spare. An installed spare provides an additional safeguard against future drive failures.

No Spare Installed

If there is no hot-ready spare drive installed, a single drive failure in a RAID1, RAID3, or RAID5 array will still not result in data loss or downtime. If a drive fails without a spare, remove the failed drive and replace it with a new one of equal or greater capacity.

The RAID controller will automatically rebuild the array once a new drive has been installed to replace the failed drive. The new drive can be installed in any unoccupied drive bay.

5.4 Bad Media Handling

Grouping drives into RAID configurations can guarantee data integrity in the event of single drive failure. An automatic rebuild is performed by the controller to regenerate those data in the failed drive using the parity data on its members. However, sometimes bad blocks might occur on yet another drive that striped data should be read for rebuild. If rebuild is performed under this situation, you may not be able to complete the rebuild process because two of the original data stripes are missing. When a drive fails, regenerating the original data requires that data stripes on all other member drives are healthy.

Controller firmware version 1.42 and above can pinpoint the bad blocks found on the second drive (also the corresponding blocks on other member drives) as invalid. The rebuild process can continue by skipping these bad blocks. With additional command selection on the LCD or terminal interfaces, users can choose to retry or ignore the faulty sectors. Bad blocks found during the process will have invalid data but the rest of the unaffected data can be salvaged.

Following are the messages and configuration options displayed under the situation described above.

This is the message displayed when a drive fails in a RAID array.

The subsystem will begin rebuilding the array using the existing spare drive or after a failed drive is replaced by a new drive.

Once bad blocks are encountered on yet another drive, the "Rebuild Failed" event will prompt.

Shown on the right is the error message displayed when the rebuild process is halted upon the discovery of media errors on another member drive. The alarm will sound with the event message.

Press Exit to return to the initial screen.

RAID Failed

Rebuilding 35%

[02] RAID \$ Rebuild Failed

[01] Disk1: Bad‡ Block Detected Press **Exit** for two seconds to enter the command mode. Press the Down arrow button for several times to see the "Rebuild Retry" command. Press **Enter** to select the retry options. You may then choose to:

1. Retry the rebuild and let it stop if error occurs again;

- Or -

2. Skip those bad blocks, continue the rebuild to salvage the unaffected data. Controller will mark those bad blocks as invalid.

Rebuild Retry \downarrow

Stop if rebuild error \downarrow

0r

Skip if rebuild error #

IMPORTANT NOTE:

To prevent data loss caused by the situation, we recommend performing the "Bad Block Scrub" function regularly. The function helps to ensure that all data is properly written on healthy sectors.

5.5 Notes and Warnings

These notes and warnings are also included within the text of relevant sections of the User's Manual and are added here for reference and in the order in which they appear in the text.

NAME and TYPE	NOTE or WARNING
Fault Tolerance (Note)	The IFT-6300 has been designed to tolerate a single fault in any major component except the controller itself. Drives, fans, power supplies, one of any (or even "each" under worst case) can fail and data will still be maintained and available.
	The IET 6200 only supports PAID 0
RAID Level Support (Important)	RAID 1, RAID 3, RAID 5, RAID 1+Spare, RAID 3+Spare, and RAID 5 +Spare by Quick RAID Setup . While setting multiple arrays, no dedicated spare is available with each logical drive. Drives not selected as a member of a logical drive will automatically become Global spares. Global spare(s) automatically participate in any rebuild action.
RAID0 Expansion (Important)	One imminent danger of RAID 0 Expansion is that bad block(s) might be encountered during the expansion process. Should this happen, all array data will be lost. Backup your data before performing expansion on a RAID 0 array.
RAID1 Expansion (Note)	One drawback to RAID 1 is that it does not allow running expansion. Once a RAID 1 array has been created, to expand it, the data must be backed up elsewhere before a new

	drive can be added. Other RAID
	levels permit running expansion.
RAID 0+1 (Important)	RAID (0+1) will not appear in the list of RAID levels supported by the controller. If you wish to perform RAID 1, the controller will determine whether to perform RAID 1 or RAID (0+1). This will depend on the number of drives selected for the logical drive.
	If you don't want to use the default
SCSI Default Settings (Important) [SCSI Models Only]	SCSI ID setting, it is highly recommended that you change the setting before creating a new RAID. The RAID initialization process can take a long time depending on the size of the hard drives used. Changing the SCSI ID setting requires reinitializing the array, potentially doubling setup time if not done first.
Contact Service (Warning)	It is highly recommended that you contact your service representative before attempting any of the Setup / Main / Download functions, since failure to do them properly can result in serious damage to your RAID controller.
Failed Drive Removal (Warning)	A failed drive will be indicated by a " X " mark on the LCD and by a lit red LED on top of the drive bay. DO NOT remove the wrong drive! Removing the wrong drive may result in complete data loss!
New Power Supply Install (Warning)	If data is still being sent and received when a new power supply is installed in the unit, it is possible you will

	encounter data errors.
New RAID Data Wipe (Warning)	Creating a new RAID will destroy all currently stored data.
Using Two Host Channels (Warning)	Using two host channels requires a third-party "volume management" software to prevent data loss. DO NOT USE two redundant channels to connect to a single host unless you have installed software to manage data flow to the RAID array. Failure to do heed this warning will result in data corruption.

Chapter 6 Fibre

The Fibre-to-IDE model of the IFT-6300 is currently only available in a single channel configuration. The model has a single Fiber, LC port connector (a small form factor PTH transceiver installed) and user-configurable fibre ID.

Important Notice:

The subsystem uses fiber-optic devices. Do not remove the covers of or disassemble the devices. Doing so may result in exposure to hazardous laser radiation.

The LC port on the back panel is certified for International Class 1 laser safety.

6.1 Physical

The primary physical difference between SCSI-to-IDE IFT-6300 models and Fibre-to-IDE models are the host data ports. The SCSI ports have been replaced by a single LC port. See figure 6-1 below.



Figure 6-1 : Rear Panel, Single Channel Fibre-to-IDE Model

Note too that the SCSI ports are not present on Fibre-to-IDE models (for obvious reasons). All other physical aspects of Fibre-to-IDE models, front

panel indicators and controls, hard disk compatibilities and tolerances, power supplies and fans, are identical to SCSI-to-IDE models as described throughout this User's Manual.

Host Requirements

In order for the IFT-6300 (Fibre models) to be connected to the host computer, the host must have a fibre host bus adapter (HBA) installed. An HBA is an add-on card with external fibre ports that are able to connect to fibre devices, like the IFT-6300 RAID array.

Use fiber-optic cables to connect to the host. Only use cables recommended by the HBA manufacturer. Be careful not to bend or damage the cable. Carefully follow the instructions that are provided by the cable manufacturer.

Please note that there are no by-pass circuits installed on the host port. Bypass circuitry must be provided with the Fibre hub or switch that is being used.

Once the array has been connected, you must reboot the host and then assign the RAID array a drive letter designation. Each OS has a different procedure for assigning drive letters to storage devices. Consult your particular OS's documentation and the documentation for your HBA for more information.

RAID Management

In addition to an HBA, host computers that want to use the RAIDGuide Java GUI management software must have the following minimum system requirements: Pentium or above compatible (or equivalent PC or workstation) running Windows NT or Windows 2000. A host computer running RAIDGuide must also either have a network (LAN) card installed and running or MS Loopback Adapter installed and running. (See the end of Section 2.4 for more information.)

If RS-232 terminal management is used, the IFT-6300 is compatible with Solaris (SPARC, x86) and Linux workstations and computers.

6.2 Front Panel Commands : 1 Channel

This section is a description and explanation of changes made to the system front panel navigation for one channel Fibre-to-IDE subsystems. The additional commands and information, which are described in this section, are only available via the LCD on Fibre-to-IDE models. (See Chapter 4 for more information about other front panel commands.)

The controller firmware's basic features allow you to create, monitor and maintain a RAID array directly via the LCD panel. This section describes the basic displays and functions provided via the LCD.

Ready Mode Supplement

After a RAID has been setup and is operating normally, the controller will operate in ready mode and will display various information via the LCD. Pressing the up and down arrow keys on the front panel navigates from one display to another. The displays described here only appear on the single channel fibre model:

After the ''I/F Card Type'' display -

Connect Speed – indicates the optimum host speed on the fibre channel (based on the type of interface) of the currently connected host.

Fibre ID – displays the current Fibre ID assigned to the disk array (see below for information about setting the fibre ID).

(Fibre ID replaces the SCSI ID variable described in *Section 4.1 Basic Features.*)

WWNN ID – the WWNN ID is a unique identifying number assigned to each unit at the factory. A WWNN is a World Wide Node Name used to differentiate between fibre devices.

WWPN ID – the WWPN ID is a unique	
identifying number assigned to each unit at the	

Connect Speed: ‡ 2GHz

2000000023000000

WWNN TD:

factory. A WWPN is similar to a WWNN in that it is used to help identify the particular fibre interface port from all other fibre ports. A Fibre node (device) may have several ports and only one node name. WWPN stands for World Wide Port Name.

Neither the WWNN nor the WWPN is user-configurable.

Set Fibre ID Option

This section explains how to set the Fibre ID number. It is a supplement to *Section 4.2 Advanced Options for Fibre-to-IDE models only*. Because misuse of this function (as well as those functions described in the related Section 4.2) can cause operational problems including data loss, we recommend that only experienced users access them.

To access the Fibre ID set menu, press the Menu/Exit button for two seconds. The following display will appear before the first menu:



The first option available after two seconds to Fibre-to-IDE subsystems is "Set Fibre ID#".

Set Fibre ID# – Fibre IDs permit Fibre devices to be connected on the same bus. The default ID is 112.



Set Fibre ID#

The Fibre ID option can be set to any number from 0 to 125 but no two Fibre devices on the same channel can have the same ID.

Key in Fibre ID xxx ↓

Select an ID from 0 to 125, choose yes and press the Enter button.

The new ID setting will not take effect until the unit is reset or powered down and then back on.

(The **Set Fibre ID** option replaces the **Set SCSI ID** option described in *Section 4.2 Advanced Options.)*

6.3 Software

The RAIDGuide management software for both SCSI-to-IDE and Fibre-to-IDE is identical. There are no additional functions or options related to fibre operations.

6.4 LUN Filtering: RAID-based Access Control

LUN Filtering: (RAID-Based Mapping)

LUN Filtering is a method used for separating and controlling access to data from the RAID controller.

One major benefit of a Fibre channel is its ability to share a storage pool with many servers or workstations over network. However, allocation becomes a problem if every server in the network can access the data in a storage RAID array. LUN Filtering provides a means to control access to data. It can be used to prevent servers from gaining access to restricted data that is stored in the same pool.

Please note that the LUN Filtering function is only accessible via terminal emulation. You can create a **LUN Map** using the pre-assigned HBA WWPN port names.

Consideration:

RAID-based mapping provides access control over a Fibre channel network where:

- 1. Servers share common storage;
- 2. File integrity becomes an issue where access contentions might occur;
- 3. File access must be coordinated among multiple servers.

How does Filtering Work?

The total capacity of a storage pool (a RAID subsystem) can be divided into several portions (logical drives or one of their partitions). Once created, these portions are mapped to different Logical Unit Numbers (LUNs). Servers are able to recognize these numbers and the storage capacity becomes manageable in the context of a LUN map.

To restrict access to LUNs, Filtering Mask(s) can be appended to the LUNs making specified capacity accessible or inaccessible to one or several servers.

Creating a LUN Map:

1. Selecting the Host Bus Adapter (HBA) Names

The controller can automatically detect the port names of the host adapters. If a host computer is currently powered down, its port names can also be manually added.

Select "**Host-LUN View/Edit**" from the main configuration menu. Select a previously configured logical drive, and then choose a LUN number. LUN numbers can be added from the "Host-LUN Setup." Select "Filter" then "Add" or "Modify." The port names of the connected host adapters should appear in a pop-up window.



Use the arrow keys to select a port name. Press Enter on the port name to continue.

2. Host Mask Configuration

The **Host Mask** is used to compose an ID range. The ID range is generated when the Host ID is "AND'ed" with the mask value. It is similar to the way routing tables are setup on a LAN/WAN.



In this menu you can configure **Host Mask**, **Filter Type**, and **Access Mode**.

Multiple masking values can be associated with a logical configuration of drives.

If, for instance, a value "0xFFFFFFFFFFFFFC" is used, and the HBA port name is "0x11111111111111," port names ranging from "0x....1110" to "0x....1113" will fall within the ID range.

Filter Type (Include or Exclude):

An ID range can also be used to exclude certain HBA(s) from accessing the logical drive you selected. Filter type defines any host computer with its port name ID fallen within the ID range as "**Include**(d)" or "**Exclude**(d)" from access to data.

Listed below are the conditions for a port name to be considered as Included in or Excluded from access to data:

- If a port name falls within one or more Include ranges and does not fall in any Exclude range, then it is included.
- If a port name falls within ANY Exclude range no matter if it also falls in another Include range, then it is excluded.
- If a port name falls in none of the ranges and there is at least one Include range specified, then it should be considered as excluded.
- If a port name falls in none of the ranges and only Exclude ranges are specified, then it is considered as included.

Access Mode (Read Only or Read/Write):

A LUN map can be setup with a "Read Only" attribute. This option may be set if certain hosts have to read data but are not permitted to change it.

Sample Configuration:



Figure 6-2 LUN Filtering - Configuration Sample

1. Host HBA port name (WWPN) list: Host A = 0x...F111Host B = 0x...F112 Host $C = 0x \dots F222$

- **2.** Controller Configuration:
 - Logical drives are LD0 and LD1. LD0 is partitioned into two: P0 and P1.
 - Filter Entry (LUN map) list

Configuration Procedure:

- 1. Create an entry list for the specific logical unit from "Host LUN View and Edit."
- **2.** Select Host Channel ID, and then select a configured logical unit (a logical drive or one of its logical partitions) to create the entry. The entry submenu will appear.
- 3. Enter and modify the Host ID, Host Mask, Filter Type, and Access Mode.

The exemplary entry list is shown below. Please refer to the diagram above:

- **Entry 1:** "LD0-P0, ID=0x...F111, Mask=0x...FFFE, Filter Type = Include, Access Mode = Read/Write." It means Host A and B can read/write P0 of LD0.
- **Entry 2**: "LD0-P1, ID=0x...F222, Mask=0x...FFFF, Filter Type = Exclude, Access Mode = Read/Write." It means Host A and B can read/write P1 of LD0, but this partition is inaccessible for Host C.
- Entry 3: "LD1-P0, ID=0x...F111, Mask=0x...FFFE, Filter Type = Include, Access Mode = Read Only." It means P0 of LD1 is 'Read Only ' for Host A and B.
- **Entry 4:** "LD1-P0, ID=0x...F222, Mask=0x...FFFF, Filter Type = Include, Access Mode = Read/Write." It means Host C can read/write P0 of LD1.
Connection Type:

The connection type default is "Loop Only." Do not change this setting unless your subsystem is directly connected to a switch port or to a host computer in a point-to-point topology. Most HBA card support FC-AL mode.

Check the documents that came with your Fibre hub or switch. Some switch OSes may have configuration requirements for its F_port or FL_port settings.



Appendices

These appendices provide basic information about the IFT-6300 IDE RAID subsystem, some vocabulary assistance to users who are new to RAID, and specifics about how to receive software support and product upgrades.

Appendix A : Specifications (primarily hardware) Appendix B : Glossary of Terms (primarily RAID-related) Appendix C : Upgrades and Software Support

A Specifications

Controller
PowerPC-750 233MHz RISC processor
64MB cache memory on SDRAM SODIMM
2 independent 33MHz 32/64-bit PCI buses
Firmware in Flash ROM for easy upgrades
RAID Operation
• RAID level 0, 1(0+1), 3 and 5
Hot-spare drive operation
Drive hot-swapping
Automatic background rebuild
On-line drive expansion
Drive Interface
IDE ATA/UDMA-100 (ATA/UDMA-133 applicable)
 12 hot-swap drive bays and trays
Support for one inch height form factor
Host Interface
 Ultra160-Wide LVD SCSI, transfer rate up to 160Mbytes/sec or 2Gbit Fibre channel, transfer rate up to 200Mbytes/sec
Concurrent I/O commands
Tagged Command Queuing
Automatic bad-sector reassignment
 Up to 14m cable length (SCSI model); Up to 500km (short wavelength Fibre models)

	Controls / Indicators			
٠	Front LCD control pan	el for setup and	d configuration	า
•	3 drive LED indicators	: power, activity	, drive fault	
•	Device failure indication	on through LCD		
•	Built-in alarm / Alarm	Mute button		
		Accessori	es	
٠	External SCSI cable (SCSI models c	only)	
•	Installed SCSI termina	ator (SCSI mod	lels only)	
•	RS-232 Null Modem p	ort adapter		
	Management Software			
٠	RAIDGuide management software for Windows 2000/NT via In- band Management (SCSI or Fibre)			
•	Firmware-embedded manager via RS232C (platform independent)			
Physical / Electrical				
•	Interfaces	SCSI : 68-pin	, LVD SCSI h	ost channel
		Fibre : LC pc	ort adapter (sh	ort wavelength)
		All Models:	One DB-9 RS	-232C serial
		port (38400, r	n, 8, 1) for teri	minal connection
•	Power Supply	Two redundar	nt hot-swappa	ble
	_	power supplie	es with PFC	
•	Input	90~260VAC,	47 to 63 Hz	
•	Output	@12V (25A n	nax.), 5V (204	A max.),
		350Watts in r	max for combi	ned output
_	Cooling For	power	and in two on	arata madulaa
•	Cooling Fan	Two cooling is	ans in two sep	Darate modules,
		bearing for bo	the other is a state of the 12\/ DC in	thermal
		variable speed	1, 12 V DC 11 1	, uterna
			9.2cm	12cm
		Rated current	0.234	0.414
		Max. airflow	72.2CFM	44CFM
		Rated speed	2600RPM	2250RPM
		Acoustic	35dBA	36.8dBA
		noise		
		Measure	ed when opera	ting at 30⁰C

•	Operating Temp.	5 to 40°C
•	Relative Humidity	10-95%, non-condensing
•	Altitude	Sea level to 10,000 ft
•	Body Dimension	3U x 16.8W x 24.4D inches

B Glossary

- **ATA** AT Attachment ATA is a disk drive implementation that integrates the controller on the disk drive itself. Also known as IDE, straight ATA supports one or two hard drives and a 16-bit interface.
- **ATA-100** Also known as DMA-100, this is a version of ATA with throughput at 100 MBps.
- **ATA-133** Also known as UDMA-133, this is a new version of ATA that increases ATA's throughput to 133 MBps.
- **EIDE** Enhanced **IDE** one version of the IDE mass storage device interface standard developed by Western Digital. It supports data rates of between 4 and 16.6 MBps. EIDE is sometimes referred to as Fast ATA or Fast IDE, which are all essentially the same standard. It is also sometimes called ATA-2.
- **FC-AL** Fibre Channel-Arbitrated Loop a high bandwidth, full duplex mass storage data transfer standard for use over optical cable.
- **HBA** Host-Bus Adapter an HBA is a device that permits a PC bus to pass data to and receive data from a storage bus (such as SCSI or fibre channel).
- **Host** A computer, typically a server, which uses a RAID system (internal or external) for data storage.
- **IDE** Abbreviation of either Intelligent Drive Electronics or Integrated Drive Electronics. An IDE interface is an interface for mass storage devices, in which the controller is integrated into the disk drive. Although the term actually refers to a general technology, most people use it to refer the ATA specification. Refer to ATA for more information.
- In-Band SCSI or Fibre (sometimes "in-band" or "Inband" and also known as "In-band Management") A means

whereby RAID management software can use SCSI or Fibre Channel cabling and protocols to manage a controller. (Note: inband management is typically used in place of RS-232 for controller management.)

- **JBOD** Just a Bunch of Drives non-RAID use of multiple hard disks for data storage.
- JRE Java Runtime Environment the Solaris Java program used to run .JAR applications locally or over a network or the internet.
- LUN Logical Unit Number A 3-bit identifier used on a SCSI bus to distinguish between up to eight devices (logical units) with the same SCSI ID.
- **Mapping** The assignment of a protocol or logical ID to a device for purposes of data storage, data transfer, or device management.
- **Mirroring** A form of RAID where two or more identical copies of data are kept on separate disks. Used in RAID 1.

NRAID Non RAID

- **Parity** Parity checking is used to detect errors in binary-coded data. The fact that all numbers have parity is commonly used in data communications to ensure the validity of data. This is called parity checking.
- **RAID** Redundant Arrays of Independent Disks (Originally "Redundant Arrays of Inexpensive Disks"). The use of two or more disk drives instead of one disk, which provides better disk performance, error recovery, and fault tolerance, and includes interleaved storage techniques and mirroring of important data.
- **SCSI** Small Computer Systems Interface (pronounced "scuzzy") – a high-speed interface for mass storage that can connect computer devices such as hard drives, CD-ROM drives, floppy drives, and tape drives. SCSI can connect up to sixteen devices.

- **Spare** (Local / Global) A drive designation used in RAID systems for drives that are not used but are instead "hot-ready" and used to automatically replace a failed drive. RAIDs generally support two types of spare, Local and Global. Local spares only replace drives that fail in the same logical drive. Global spares replace any drive in the RAID that fails.
- **Stripe** A contiguous region of disk space. Stripes may be as small as one sector or may be composed of many contiguous sectors.
- **Striping** Also called RAID-0. A method of distributing data evenly across all drives in an array by concatenating interleaved stripes from each drive.
- **Ultra-ATA** Also called Ultra-DMA, ATA-33, and DMA-33, this ATA standard supports multiword DMA mode 3 running at 33 MBps.
- WWNN World Wide Node Name a unique 64-bit identifier assigned to fibre devices to distinguish them from all other fibre devices.
- **WWPN** World Wide Port Name a unique identifier assigned to fibre devices to help distinguish them from all other fibre devices.

C Updates and Upgrades

Java Runtime Environment

JRE (Java Runtime Environment) is a shareware product from Sun/Solaris. Two websites that may be of use relative to JRE are: The main Java website URL:

java.sun.com

The JRE download website URL:

www.sun.com/software/solaris/jre/download.html

Software and Firmware Updates

Infortrend will provide RAIDGuide and controller firmware updates periodically via our distributors and sales offices.

Uninstalling RAIDGuide

RAIDGuide agents and RAIDGuide Manager can be uninstalled. Choose the Uninstall icon in the RAIDGuide group.

Index

A

1-8
3-28
3-9
3-3
6-9
3-2
3-8
2-2, 3-3, 3-9, A-2
3-2
2-8~9. 2-14~15. 3-5. 3-10~11. 3-28~29.
4-4, 5-12, 6-1

В

Backplane ID	4-3
Bad Block Scrub	3-15, 4-4, 4-7
block striping	1-3, 1-5
block striping with dedicated	1-5
parity	
Board Temperature	4-3
Busy	3-2
by-pass	6-2

С

Connect	3-8
Connect Speed	4-1, 6-4
Connection Type	6-12
Controller ID	4-1
controls	1-8, 2-1, 3-1, A-2
CPU Temperature	4-2

D

data storage	1-1, 3-19, A-4~5
DC switch	3-3
dedicated parity	1-5

Dedicated Spare Drive	3-12
Disconnect	3-8
disk failure	1-1~3
disk mirroring	1-3
disk spanning	1-2
Download	3-13
drive bays	1-7, 2-1, 2-3, 2-5, A-1
Drive Fault	3-2
Drive Hot-Swap	2-3

Ε

enclosure	1-1, 1-7~8, 1-8, 2-1~3, 2-5, 2-2, 3-3~4,
	3-23, 3-25, 5-2, 5-4, 5-6~7, 5-2, 6-4
Event Log	3-17
event log entry	4-1
Event Log History	3-18
Exit	3-9
Exit/Menu	3-1
expansion	1-4, 2-5, 3-6, 3-11, 3-28, 3-9, 3-11, 3-27,
	4-8, 4-4, 4-7~8, 5-11, 5-11, A-1

F

fans	1-1, 1-7~8, 1-8, 2-1, 2-3, 3-2, 3-20, 3-
	23, 5-2~4, 5-11, 5-4, A-2
Fax Settings	2-15
Fibre ID	6-4
Filter Type	6-8
firmware	1-8, 3-5, 3-13, 3-17, 3-13, 4-1, 4-6, 4-3,
	5-9, 6-4~5, A-7, A-1, A-7

G

guard cover	3-26
GUI manager	3-5

Η

HBA	2-4, 3-3~4, 6-2, A-4
host	1-1, 1-8, 2-3~4, 2-9~10, 2-4, 3-3~8, 3-
	19, 3-27, 5-3~4, 5-6~7, 6-2, 6-2, A-1, A-
	4

Host Mask	6-7
Host-LUN Setup	4-7
Host-LUN View/Edit	4-7
Hot Swap	3-19, 3-20, A-1

I

I/F Card Type IDE Chip	4-1 4-2
IDE hard drives	1-1, 2-5
In-band Management	3-6
In-band SCSI	3-5~7
indicators	2-1, 3-1, A-2
installation	1-8, 2-2, 2-4, 2-10, 2-13, 2-29, 2-1, 2-
	6~7, 2-10
interface	3-19, A-4, A-6, A-1, A-6

J

Java	2-4, 2-10, 2-29, 6-2, A-5, A-7
JRE	2-10, A-5, A-7

L

laser safety LC port LCD control panel LD & RAID Setup	6-1 6-1 1-8, A-2, 3-1, 3-19 2-9, 4-6
LD View/Edit	3-10, 3-12, 4-4, 4-7
LED indicators	5-2, A-2
LEDs	2-3, 3-2
Logical Drive-LUN Map Logical Unit Numbers (LUNs)	3-11 3-11
LUN LUN Filtering	4-2 6-10, 6-6, 6-9, 6-9

LUN Map LUN View/Edit	6-7 3-11
М	
management software	2-4, 3-9, 6-2, A-5
memory	1-8, A-1
Menu Items	3-8
Modem Settings MS Loopback Adapter	2-15 2-23 2-25 3-7
multiple-block striping with	1-6
distributed parity	
Mute	3-1
mule bullon	2-2,2-2, 3-1, 3-9, 3-3, A-2
Ν	
Name	3-13
non-RAID	1-1
Center	2-14
NPC Settings	2-14
Null Modem	2-1
0	
On/Off Switch	2-2
Р	
parity	1-5~6, 2-9, 3-19, 4-4, 4-7, A-5
Password	3-12
port name	6-7
Power	3-2
power cable	2-5, 5-6
power supplies	1-1, 1-7~8, 2-1, 2-3, 3-2~3, 3-20, 3-25, 5-2~3, 5-7, 5-11, A-2
Power Supply Status LED	3-3
Power Switch	3-3
powering down	3-5

-

Infortrend

Q

QuickRAID Setup

R

RAID 1-1~8, 2-1, 2-3~5, 2-8~9, 2-13~15, 1, 3-3~7, 3-9~14, 3-19~20, 3-22~23, 3-25, 3-27~28, 4-1, 4-2, 4-4, 4-6~8, 5-1, 5-7~9, 5-11~13, 6-2, 6-4, A-1, A-4~6 RAID 0 1-1. 1-3~4 RAID 0 ~ 5. 1-1 RAID 1 1-3~5, 5-12 RAID 1 expansion 3-28 RAID 1(0+1) 1-4 RAID 3 1-5~6 RAID 5 1-6 **RAID** levels 1-1, 1-4~5, 1-7~8, 2-5, 3-11, 5-11~12 RAID Sharing 5-4 **RAIDGuide Manager** 1-8, 2-4, 2-10, 2-12~13, 2-29, 3-3, 3-5~6, 3-8~9, 3-17, 3-27~29, 4-5, 5-1~4, 6-2, A-2, A-7, 2-10 RAM Size 4-2 Rebuild Retry 5-10 Rebuilding 3-29 redundancy 1-2~4, 1-6, 3-19~20, 3-19, 5-2 **Redundant Power Supplies** 3-25 Reset 3-14 retention latch 3-26 **RS-232** 2-4, 3-6, 3-19, 6-3, A-2, A-5 S ~ 4

SCSI Bus Terminator	2-1
SCSI ports	2-4, 3-4, 6-2
Serial Number	4-3
serial port	3-19, A-2

3-9

Set SCSI/Fibre ID	3-16
Setup	3-9
spare drive	3-12
Spares	1-7, 3-27, 3-28, 4-2, 4-8, A-6
Starting NPC	2-22
Status	3-9
Subsystem Cascading	3-4
System information	3-17
System Maintenance	3-13

T

termination	2-3, 2-3, 3-4, 5-7
tone	3-3
Tray Latches	2-3
trays	1-7~8, 1-7, 2-1, 2-5, 2-5, 5-2, 5-6, A-1

U

Upgradability Level	4-3
V	
Voltage Monitor	4-3
W	
WWNN ID	6-4
WWPN ID	6-5